# 02B001I Project Number: JRK E021-43

# Analysing Arthritis Care's Data Management Practices

An Interactive Qualifying Project Submitted to the Faculty of WORCESTER POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE In partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of Bachelor of Science

Sponsoring Agency:

Arthritis Care Organisation

Submitted to:

Project Advisor:	Robert Krueger, WPI Professor
On-Site Liaison:	Elizabeth Lendering, Director of Resources
On-Site Liaison:	Dave Wright, Info and Office Systems Manager

Submitted by:

Sicilia Wijaya

Date: Thursday, May 22, 2008

Approved:

Professor J. Robert Krueger, Advisor

1. data

2. consistency

3. accessibility

# Abstract

The goal of this project is to analyse Arthritis Care's data management practices, and recommend a better system to improve information sharing among regional offices of Arthritis Care. Using interviews as the main data collection method, I acquired an inside view of the data management problems in Arthritis Care, and the information needs and wants of the employees. The resulting analysis will enable Arthritis Care to visualise the overlap in collection and storage of information, and provide a basis for the ongoing restructuring of the organisation to accommodate the regional offices better.

# Acknowledgement

I would like to thank everyone who has helped the completion of this project. First of all, I would like to thank my liaisons, Elizabeth Lendering and Dave Wright, for their assistance during my seven weeks in Arthritis Care. I would also like to express my appreciation to the warm welcome I have received from Arthritis Care's staff, and their willingness to participate in this project. I am especially grateful for the continuous guidance and support given to me by my advisor, Professor J. Robert Krueger and Professor Gregory Theyel who had helped me in the preparation phase of this project. Lastly, I would like to thank Jennie Hawks for coordinating this project.

# Table of Contents

1.0 INTRODUCTION	8
2.0 BACKGROUND RESEARCH	11
2.1 ABOUT ARTHRITIS CARE	11
2.2 STRUCTURE OF ARTHRITIS CARE	
2.2.1 Governance Structure of Arthritis Care	
2.2.1.1 Board of Trustees	
2.2.1.2 Standing Committees	
2.2.1.3 Sub-Committees	17
2.2.1.4 Advisory Committees	
2.2.1.5 National/Regional Committees	
2.2.1.6 Area Liaison Committees	
2.2.2 The Management Structure of Arthritis Care	19
2.2.3 The UK office	20
2.2.4 The Regional and National offices	21
2.2.5 Volunteers	24
2.3 ARTHRITIS CARE AND WPI	27
2.3.1 2000 Information Assessment	28
2.3.2 2001 Internal Communication System	29
2.3.3 2002 Corporate Information Database	31
2.4 DATA MANAGEMENT PRACTICE	32
2.4.1 Managerial roles	33
2.4.2 Information Needed by Managers	37
2.4.3 Nature of information	39
2.4.4 Data modelling in Arthritis Care	40
3.0 METHODOLOGY	44
3.1 UNDERSTANDING STRATEGIC PLANNING	
3.2 UNDERSTANDING INFORMATION FLOW	47
3.3 TENTATIVE TIMELINE	50
3.4 GANTT CHART	51
4.0 DATA ANALYSIS	52
4.1 Overview	52
4.2 TRUSTEE	
4.2.1 Data Collection	
4 2 2 Data Storage	56
4 3 COMMITTEE MEMBERS	56
4 3 1 Data Collection	57
4 3 2 Data Storage	
4 4 Staff	59
4 4 1 Data Collection	59
4 4 2 Data Storage	59
4 5 APPOINTED VOLUNTEERS	62
451 Data Collection	
4.5.2 Data Storage	
4 6 SATIRN DATABASE	
4 6 1 Danars	05 60
4 6 1 1 Data Collection	
4.6.1.2 Data Storage	
4 6 2 Postal Members	70
4.6.2.1 Data Collection	
4.6.2.2 Data Storage	
4.6.3 Branch Members	71

4.6.3.1 Data Collection	
4.6.3.2 Data Storage	
4.6.4 Subscribers	73
4.6.4.1 Data Collection	
4.6.4.2 Data Storage	
4.0.5 I Data Collection	
4.6.5.1 Data Collection	
4 7 INVENTORIES	
471 Data Collection	
4.7.2 Data Storage	
4.8 FACILITIES	
4.9 FINANCE	
4.9.1 Data Collection	77
4.9.2 Data Storage	77
4.9 Course Notification	
4.9.1 Data Collection	82
4.9.2 Data Storage	82
4.10 TUTOR ASSESSMENT	84
4.10.1 Data Collection	
4.10.2 Data Storage	84
4.11 INCOMING ENQUIRIES	
4.11.1 Data Collection	85
4.11.2 Data Storage	85
4.12 ARTHRITIS CARE PUBLICATIONS	
4.12.1 Data Collection	88
4.12.2 Data Storage	88
4.13 PROBLEMS AND CONCERNS	89
5.0 CONCLUSIONS	91 91
5.1.1 Accessibility Issues	
5.1.2 Accessibility Recommendations	93
5.1.2.1 Sharing Saturn Database	
5.1.2.2 Sharing Other Data	
5.1.2.3 Developing a Diary of Events	
5.1.3 Accessibility Benefits	100
5.2 DATA FORMAT	100
5.2.1 Data Format Issues	101
5.2.2 Data Format Recommendations	
5.2.3 Data Format Benefits	103
5.3 DATA FLOW	104
5.3.1 Data Flow Issues	104
5.3.2 Data Flow Recommendations	
5.3.3 Data Flow Benefits	
5.3 SUMMARY	
REFERENCES	107
APPENDIX A: STAFF RECORD	
APPENDIX B: WHO'S WHO IN ARTHRITIS CARE UK OFFICE Addendix C: who's who in decions/nations	109
ALLENDIA C: WHO 5 WHO IN REGIONS/NATIONS	110
APPENDIX E: SATURN DATABASE	
APPENDIX F: DONATION FORM	

APPENDIX G: BRANCH MEMBERSHIP FORM	
APPENDIX H: BRANCH/GROUP MEMBERSHIP UPDATES FORM	
APPENDIX I: SUBSCRIBER REGISTRATION FORM	
APPENDIX J: IT EQUIPMENT RECORD	
APPENDIX K: REGIONAL CORE STAFF EXPENSE CLAIM	
APPENDIX L: HELPLINE ENQUIRY RECORD	

# Table of Tables

TABLE 1 RECOMMENDED DATA CATEGORIES IN ARTHRITIS CARE	.42
TABLE 2 ARTHRITIS CARE DATABASES	.43
TABLE 3 ARTHRITIS CARE ACCOUNTING CODES	.79
TABLE 4 SCOTLAND FINANCIAL DATABASES	.81
TABLE 5 RECOMMENDED SHARED DATA ON CID	.96

# Table of Figures

FIGURE 1 ARTHRITIS CARE STRUCTURE	19
FIGURE 2 A TYPICAL REGIONAL STRUCTURE	22
FIGURE 3 FLOWCHART OF STRATEGIC PLANNING IN ARTHRITIS CARE (ARTHRITIS CARE 1.9.1)	34
FIGURE 4 GANTT CHART	51
FIGURE 5 SUMMARY OF DATA OVERLAP	53
FIGURE 6 SUMMARY OF DATABASE LOCATION AND FORMAT	53
FIGURE 7 COMPARISON ON COMMITTEE MEMBERS DATABASES	58
FIGURE 8 COMPARISON ON STAFF DATABASES	61
FIGURE 9 COMPARISON ON APPOINTED VOLUNTEERS DATABASES	64
FIGURE 10 COMPARISON ON SATURN AND OTHER REGIONAL DATABASES	68
FIGURE 11 INVENTORIES DATABASE	76
FIGURE 12 COURSE NOTIFICATION DATABASE	83
FIGURE 13 INCOMING ENQUIRIES DATABASES COMPARISON	87
FIGURE 14 AN EXAMPLE OF A DIARY OF EVENTS	99

# **1.0 Introduction**

"Empowering people with arthritis" is the goal of Arthritis Care, the largest nonprofit membership organisation in the United Kingdom. The organisation serves all people with arthritis across the Great Britain and Northern Ireland. To achieve this goal, the organisation has expanded its scope of access by establishing offices in North, Central, Southeast, and Southwest England as well as Scotland, Northern Ireland, and Wales.

This new regionalisation strategy demanded restructuring at Arthritis Care. The organisation especially needs to improve its communication and information exchange systems to overcome the geographical boundaries separating its offices. To reach this objective, Arthritis Care has cooperated with Worcester Polytechnic Institute (WPI) since the year 2000.

Arthritis Care has sponsored four Interactive Qualifying Projects (IQP) from WPI, my project is the fourth. The first group, in 2000, analysed Arthritis Care's information systems, and made recommendations on what could be done to enhance the organisation's communication and information exchange systems. The second group, in 2001, began the implementation of an Intranet, an internal computer network that would facilitate the transfer of information within the organisation. The development of the Corporate Information Database (CID)/Intranet was continued and completed by a team earlier this year.

The goal of the three previous IQPs was to improve the communication systems in the context of regionalisation and restructuring of Arthritis Care. This goal has been partially achieved with the implementation of the CID; but the flow of information

created new opportunities as well as revealing new challenges. The next step needed to improve Arthritis Care's internal infrastructure further is to improve the data management practice in the organisation to better support information sharing in Arthritis Care.

To initiate this next step, I analysed the data management practices in the organisation and identified the problems encountered in the sharing of information between the different office locations around the United Kingdom. From this analysis, I developed recommendations on how information can be managed more efficiently to improve information sharing and increase data accessibility.

The data I need for the analysis was collected mainly through the use of interviews. I interviewed members of the Senior Management Group (SMG) in the UK office, including the CEO, as well as the ones in the regional and national offices that I was able to make contact with. The purpose of these interviews was to discover the problems faced by the senior managers, as the end-users of information, in obtaining information. I also interviewed the head of departments in the UK office and the various managers in the regional and national offices to help discern the technical aspects of the organisation and the information management in each department and each region/nation.

In analysing the interview results, I investigated the procedures and individuals involved in data collection, storage, transmittal, and reporting. I tabulated my analysis into matrices to visualise which departments involved in the collection, storage, transmittal, and reporting of each data and how the data storage format varied from office to office. Based on this analysis, I identified the main problems in Arthritis Care's data management practices, and developed recommendations to resolve these problems.

The successful conclusion of my project will help Arthritis Care improve its data management practices. The improvements are needed to overcome geographical boundaries separating Arthritis Care's offices and enhance co-operation among them. Ultimately, Arthritis Care will be able to ensure the deliverance of high quality services to people with arthritis across the United Kingdom.

# 2.0 Background Research

The goal of this project is to analyse the current data management practice in Arthritis Care and recommend a better system for the collection, storage, transmission, and presentation of information between different departments, regions, and nations in the organisation. Before commencing the project, I conducted research to gather some background information to familiarise myself with the structure of Arthritis Care. The information I needed included knowledge about Arthritis Care as an organisation; what their mission is, how big and how spread out the organisation is, and how it is structured. Reports from the previous IQP projects were useful sources for me to understand more about the structure, and the communication and information exchange systems in the organisation. I also assessed different aspects of data management in Arthritis Care, such as what kinds of data exists in Arthritis Care, what kind of data management problems is presented for my project, and how data should be organised according to the previous IQP team.

#### 2.1 About Arthritis Care

Arthritis Care strives to help people to "take control of their arthritis, their lives, and their organisation" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 1.4.1). This short declaration in itself gives great insight into the company; of how the organisation desires "a society where people with arthritis have equality of opportunity and full social inclusion" (Butler, March 14, 2002). As stated in the "Key Aims for 2002-2007", the following is the list of values that Arthritis Care wishes to contribute to the society.

• Developing user-led capacity to make long-term differences to the lives of people with arthritis

- The provision of real choices and relevant support for people throughout their lives with arthritis
- The provision of needs led and culturally sensitive services that respond to the needs of people with arthritis (Butler, March 14, 2002)

To realise these values, the organisation develops ten core principles that need to

be kept in mind by all employees in the organisation, especially the senior managers in

developing the organisational strategic plans. These principles serve as a basis to ensure

that the activities Arthritis Care conducts or plan to conduct are aligned with the

organisational mission.

# 1. User involvement

People with arthritis must be central to everything we do

# 2. Empowerment

We seek to enable people with arthritis to empower themselves and fulfil their potential

#### 3. Needs led

Our services must respond to the needs of people with arthritis

# 4. Equal opportunities

We aim to reach all people with arthritis regardless of age, gender, race, impairment, religion or sexuality

# 5. Campaigning

We will campaign to increase awareness and understanding and to influence the provision of services for people with arthritis

# 6. Devolution and Regionalisation

*We will develop and deliver our services at the most appropriate level that meets the needs of all people with arthritis* 

# 7. Independence

We will not allow our purposes or priorities to be distorted by the preferences of external funders or purchasers of services

#### 8. Democracy

We are a democratic organisation providing opportunities for members to express their views and highlight their needs

# 9. Volunteer Support

We value the contribution of volunteers in all aspects of our work, particularly those with personal experience of arthritis. We aim to ensure that all volunteers have access to appropriate support mechanisms

# 10. Quality

We are committed to excellence in service delivery and customer care and to appropriate processes and mechanisms for monitoring and improving performance (Butler, March 14, 2002) The organisation works "with and for all people with arthritis" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 1.4.6). As is reflected in this statement, people with arthritis can hold positions from volunteers to trustees at Arthritis Care. They play a very central role in the organisation; they are "at the core of decision making about the way the organisation should function and the work it should prioritise" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 1.4.6). They are the ones who control the activities of Arthritis Care and determine the success of the organisation's mission. For example, the organisational strategic plans are developed using contribution of ideas from everybody in the organisation. As emphasised in article 1.7.4 of the Arthritis Care Regional Manual, it is important that "the process for revising the strategic plan is as inclusive as possible and that it is informed both by market research and by consultation with trustees, branches, members, volunteers, staff and other key stakeholders, such as health professionals, funders and policy makers" (Arthritis Care, 2001).

Arthritis Care provides information about arthritis through their helpline teams and through numerous publications, including *Arthritis News*, their bi-monthly magazine, and various regional newsletters. Furthermore, they run courses to help people cope with and manage their arthritis. People with arthritis can come in touch with each other through the assistance of the many branches of Arthritis Care. The organisation also runs campaigns to make people more aware of the needs of people with arthritis. They even run four hotels accessible to individuals with arthritis. The organisation also works together with professionals and organisations to support medical research to find treatments for arthritis. To run these services, Arthritis Care obtains funding from numerous trust funding organisations as well as from individual donors. Arthritis Care is the largest non-profit membership organisation in the United Kingdom. It exists to serve people with arthritis. With the UK office in London and seven regional and national offices located in Northern Ireland, Scotland, Wales (Cymru), and North, Central, Southeast and Southwest England, Arthritis Care is able to provide services to people with arthritis throughout Great Britain. Currently, the organisation has a membership of 44,000 people, and employees consisting of 250 staff and 7,000 volunteers. Additionally, the organisation has four hotels and more than 620 branches and self-help groups.

#### 2.2 Structure of Arthritis Care

The regionalisation of Arthritis Care had created confusion on the difference between the duties of the staff in the central office and the staff in the regional and national offices. There was no explicit statement on whether the central office should interfere with the management system in the regional office or whether each office should manage its own region.

Arthritis Care is in the course of restructuring itself to accommodate the regional and national offices, which were not considered in the initial structure. The restructuring started two years ago and is still in progress. The new structure would serve as "a platform for future growth" by ensuring an even distribution of resources, such as the number of staff, in each office location and by clarifying the split of responsibilities between the employees in the central office and in the national and regional offices (Butler, November 20, 2001).

To clarify the relationship between the central office and the regional and national offices, the central office in London is now referred to as the UK office. The UK office

was responsible for "standards and guidance/support" while the regions/nations were responsible for "operational delivery of their services" (Butler, May 21, 2002). In this way, the quality and consistency of the methods that the regional/national offices employed to deliver services to people with arthritis can be ensured.

The changes in structure also mean the removal and addition of some positions. For example, in the UK office, the positions of Secretarial Assistant in the Chief Executive's office, the Deputy Chief Executive, and the Company Secretary are removed and replaced with a Personal Assistant (PA) to Chief Executive. In the regions, the Development Officers (DO) who were responsible for broad-ranging tasks, such as training and income, are replaced with "specialist functional posts" (Butler, November 20, 2001).

The removal of the DO also included the Young Arthritis Care Development Officers. Young Arthritis Care, which used to be a sub-division of Arthritis Care to serve the needs of young people with arthritis, is now integrated with the main Arthritis Care. One reason for this integration is that the Young Arthritis Care's officers have grown up. They have become more suitable to be Arthritis Care officers rather than Young Arthritis Care's, leaving the leadership of Young Arthritis Care vacant. Continuation of the work of Young Arthritis Care, such as recruitment of young people as members and volunteers is still running even though there is no discrete division of Young Arthritis Care.

#### 2.2.1 Governance Structure of Arthritis Care

Charity organisations in the United Kingdom generally have two kinds of structures: a governance structure and a management structure. The governance structure

is the implementation of democracy in the organisation; as imposed to all charity organisations by law. The management structure governs the leadership hierarchy in the organisation.

In the new structure, there is no significant change in the governance structure of Arthritis Care. The governance structure of Arthritis Care comprises five types of committees:

- Board of Trustees
- Standing Committees
- Sub-Committees
- Advisory Committees
- Regional/National Committees

(Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.1)

# **2.2.1.1 Board of Trustees**

The board of trustees "has the legal responsibility for the governance of the

organisation" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.2). They are the ones who "set the mission,

values, policies, priorities, and budget" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.1.2). The Chief

Executive is appointed and responsible to the board of trustees. The board of trustees

consist of the following.

- Eight representatives of the national/regional committees (two from Scotland, one each form the other six nations/regions)
- Five members elected by a postal ballot of all Arthritis Care members in the UK
- One representative of the UK committee of Young Arthritis Care
- Four appointed trustees. Two of these are the honorary treasurer and the honorary vice treasurer; the other two are appointed for the particular skills, expertise or experience they bring

(Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.3)

As described earlier in this section, Young Arthritis Care, a division of Arthritis Care for young people, no longer exists. Hence, a Young Arthritis Care representative in the board of trustees is deleted from the list of trustees.

# 2.2.1.2 Standing Committees

Standing committees "undertake work on behalf of the board" and their "recommendations have to approved by the board" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.4). Their presence is meant to "involve other people with particular experience or expertise in addition to the board of trustees" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.5). The standing committees consist of the following.

- Finance and general purposes committee
- Policy committee (not yet established)
- (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.4)

# 2.2.1.3 Sub-Committees

The sub-committees "feed into the board of trustees and/or the finance and general purposes committee" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.6). There are four sub-committees as listed below.

- Audit committee
- Investment committee
- Pensions Committee
- Joint Negotiating Committee
- (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.6)

# 2.2.1.4 Advisory Committees

The advisory committees are experts who provide recommendations to Arthritis

Care in their respective expertise fields. For example, "the medical advisory committee

involves a range of different health professionals including an orthopaedic surgeon, an occupational therapist, and a health psychologist" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.8). There are five advisory committees.

- Communications and fundraising advisory committee (not yet established)
- Ethnic minorities advisory committee (not yet established)
- Medical advisory committee
- Services advisory committee (not yet established)
- UK committee of Young Arthritis Care (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.7)

Again, there is a change in the list of advisory committees. The UK committee of Young Arthritis Care has been deleted from the list of advisory committees.

# 2.2.1.5 National/Regional Committees

The national/regional committees are representatives from each region or nation. Currently, there are three national committees, representing Wales, Scotland, and Northern Ireland, and four regional committees, representing North England, Central England, South East England, and South West England. Each national/regional committee consists of "two representatives from each area liaison committee, who must both be members of a constituted group (i.e. a branch or group)" and "up to five co-opted members, one of whom must be a person with arthritis under the age of 25" (Arthritis Care 2.2.12).

The national/regional committees "develop plans for their nations/regions in order to meet the needs of, and to develop particular services and initiatives for people with arthritis in their areas, to support branches and local groups and help generate income" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.10). The board of trustees determine their "overall strategy and priorities" and have the rights to approve or reject the development plan they made (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.11).

# 2.2.1.6 Area Liaison Committees

The area liaison committees are not part of the governance structure. They "provide an opportunity for elected and appointed volunteers to meet together, share experience, have training workshops, identify issues to raise with their national/regional and plan joint initiatives" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.16). They consist of "representatives of local branches and groups and are also attended by appointed volunteers" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.16). The difference on appointed and elected volunteers will be explained in section 2.2.5.

# 2.2.2 The Management Structure of Arthritis Care

The new management structure of Arthritis Care is a matrix structure where the employees and managers are not only grouped into departments but also into regions. This structure is illustrated in Figure 1.



Figure 1 Arthritis Care structure

The management structure in Arthritis Care is led by the Senior Management Group (SMG). SMG consists of the Chief Executive (CEO) along with ten directors including director of resources, director of communications, director of services as well as the three national and four regional directors. The ten directors are responsible to the CEO who, in turn, is responsible to the board of trustees. As described earlier, SMG plans and makes decisions to achieve the organisational mission.

#### 2.2.3 The UK office

The responsibilities in the UK office are divided into three main directorates, each headed by a director. These directors are members of the SMG and therefore, accountable to report to the CEO in developing strategic plans. Each of these directors is accountable of managing several related departments.

#### • Director of Resources

The director of resources is in charge of managing internal issues; in particular, the organisational assets. The resources directorate include the secretariat, human resources, facilities management, accounts, and information technology department.

#### • Director of Communication

The director of communication is responsible for issues concerning external organisation, such as donors, trust funding bodies, government institutions, and press media. The communication directorate consists of trust fundraising, media relations, supporter development, and public policy and campaigning department.

#### • Director of Services

The director of services ensures that the services provided by Arthritis Care advance the achievement of organisational mission. These services include helplines, information, hotels, publications, and service development and quality. The three directors are based in the UK office. Their responsibilities are UKwide. They provide guidance and support to the regional and national offices.

# 2.2.4 The Regional and National offices

As mentioned earlier, the regional and national offices are responsible to distribute services to people with arthritis in different regions/nations across the United Kingdom. Each regional and national office comprises departments similar to the ones in the UK office. These departments are accountable for delivering services to people with arthritis in their regions/nations with the guidance and support from the departments in the UK office. They are not responsible to the main departments in the UK office, but to the respective regional/national director.

There are seven main departments in the regions/nations. This division of labour is illustrated in Figure 2.



#### Figure 2 A Typical Regional Structure

#### • Senior Services Manager (Training)

Senior Services Manager (Training) only exists in England and Northern Ireland. The Senior Services Manager (Training) in England works in the UK office and is responsible for all the trainings in all of the regional offices; consisting of South East, South West, Central and North England. Similarly, the one in Northern Ireland is responsible for all the trainings in Northern Ireland. For the nations with no Senior Services Manager, such as Wales and Scotland, the responsibility is given to the Training Services Manager.

#### • Training Services Manager

The Training Services Managers are responsible for the delivery of the courses. These courses include Challenging Arthritis, Arthritis Awareness, and the various personal development programmes including the ones for young people. In carrying out their tasks, they need to know where training is needed, who needs the training, how much money is given to which training and where demand of training is high and where demand is low. They are the ones who tie together members in their respective region/nation. They are responsible to report to the Senior Services Manager (Training). The training staff or volunteers who conduct the trainings are responsible to the training services manager.

#### Resource Development Manager

Resource Development Managers ensure the availability of tools, particularly the funding, needed for delivering services in their region/nation. They raise funds and make contacts with funding bodies or individual donors in their region/nation. They would also need to make appropriate reports to funding bodies to ensure the continuous flow of funds and hence, ensure consistent delivery of services. The various departments in the communications directorate in the UK office provide them with guidelines on how to perform this duty.

#### • Volunteer Network Manager

Volunteers in each region/nation are managed by the Volunteer Network Managers, including the branch committees. The Volunteer Network Managers provide support, guidance and training of volunteers to ensure that the volunteers understand the roles and expectation of their job. They keep a close contact with the Service Development and Quality department of the UK office to ensure that their performance meets the corporate standard.

#### • Information Services Manager

Information Services Manager is responsible for providing information to the region/nation. They maintain a close contact with the information and helplines departments in the UK office to ensure availability of up-to-date information. The position of Policy and Campaigns Managers only exist in nations, such as Wales, Northern Ireland, and Scotland. They work closely with the Public Policy and Campaigning department in the UK office in performing their duty.

Besides the different role of managers, each nation/region also has an administration team. This team usually consists of one administrator and one or two assistants. The administration team is the main point of contacts for their respective region/nation. For example, when the UK office needs to speak to a regional director, the administration team is the one responsible to arrange that meeting.

#### 2.2.5 Volunteers

There are two kinds of volunteers in Arthritis Care: appointed volunteers and elected volunteers. According to Arthritis Care Regional Manual, there are 700 appointed volunteers and 6300 elected volunteers.

Elected volunteers "are part of the democratic backbone of Arthritis Care's constitution" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.6.2). In this sense, their work is managed directly by the UK Regional Manual. They consist of "branch members, area liaison, national /regional committees" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.6.1).

Appointed volunteers, on the other hand, are managed by the various regional managers. They comprise branch/group workers, information workers, Challenging Arthritis volunteers, Arthritis Care contacts, Young Arthritis Care contacts, home visitors, and campaigning volunteers. (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.1)

#### • Branch/group workers

Branch/group workers, as their name implied, perform duties assigned by branch/group committees in their specific branches. They "promote the work of branches/groups" and "assist branches/groups in identifying and responding to the needs of people with arthritis within the branch/group and in the local community" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.6).

#### • Information workers

Information workers ensure that information reach people with arthritis at their regions. They "identify a range of suitable local outlets for information about Arthritis Care" and "ensure the supply of up-to-date and relevant information to such outlets/services" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.7.5). They also inform people with arthritis about Arthritis Care through interaction with "health professionals" to at these outlets or through development of "new information channels or services where appropriate" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.5). In particular, they ensure that this information reaches "potential users especially those from groups with low take-up of Arthritis Care's services e.g. ethnic communities, men, children, and young people" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.5).

#### • Challenging Arthritis volunteers

Challenging Arthritis volunteers are the ones who run and promote Challenging Arthritis courses to people with arthritis at their local area. Challenging Arthritis is the most popular self-management programme run by Arthritis Care. In this course, people with arthritis are given the chance to

gain information as to how to handle "pain, fatigue, depression" caused by arthritis and how to "relax and exercise" (<u>http://www.arthritiscare.org.uk</u>). They were also given the opportunity to get in touch with and share their experience with other people with arthritis. The Challenging Arthritis volunteers usually have arthritis themselves. And since they are local to the region, they have a good knowledge of the needs of the people who take part in the course.

#### • Arthritis Care contacts

Arthritis Care contacts are the Arthritis Care representations to people with arthritis. They link Arthritis Care with people with arthritis through both telephone and face-to-face meeting. They publicise Arthritis Care and "raise awareness of the needs of people with arthritis" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.2). They are responsible to give encouragement and information to people with arthritis. They also provide up-to-date information "about relevant sources of support, advice, and information for local people with arthritis" (Arthritis Care 3.7.2).

#### • Young Arthritis Care contacts

Young Arthritis Care contacts do not exist anymore. As mentioned before, they merged with Arthritis Care and hence, Young Arthritis Care contacts are part of Arthritis Care contacts.

#### • Home visitors

Home visitors provide "information and support" to people with arthritis by visiting their homes (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.4). They are responsible to

prevent people with arthritis from being isolated. They also keep them up-todate with "relevant sources of support, advice, information" that exist locally (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.4). Whenever appropriate, the home visitors introduce people with arthritis to "relevant external agencies" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.4). They are also responsible to promote this home-visiting service of Arthritis Care to their area.

#### • Campaigning volunteers

Campaigning volunteers are public policy volunteers. They "undertake campaigning work and act as spokesperson for Arthritis Care at local level" (Arthritis Care, 2001, 3.7.8).

# 2.3 Arthritis Care and WPI

Arthritis Care has sponsored various IQP projects since the year 2000. This collaboration with WPI is intended to help the organisation improve its internal infrastructure, in particular its communication and Information Systems, to enable different departments in Arthritis Care to work together and share information more effectively and more efficiently.

A review of the previous IQPs sponsored by Arthritis Care provides important background information about Arthritis Care. For example, the past IQPs provide an understanding of the information flow within the organisation, what has been done to improve the Information Technology in the organisation, and what more can be done.

#### 2.3.1 2000 Information Assessment

The first IQP entitled the 2000 Arthritis Care Information Assessment, was the first team that opened the door for the other projects. They analysed Arthritis Care's organisational structure and needs in general; informing the subsequent teams of the situation and problems in the organisation. At that time, Arthritis Care was at the early stages of organisational restructuring. In this project, Blitsch, Perreault, and Tripodi developed "recommendations for the improvement of the information exchange system currently used by Arthritis Care" (2000, p. ii).

The team analysed the organisational structure to gain a more in-depth understanding of the current information-exchange system in Arthritis Care. They gathered information they needed using interviews, focus groups, and surveys. The group wanted opinions from the staff at Arthritis Care before they decided what the informational needs of the organisation were, and whether or not a computer-based information system was suitable.

The first team's result showed that at that time telephone and paper were the main methods of communication between different departments in the organisation. The information systems, then, was rated five out of ten. The staff and volunteers "agreed that the communications and information exchange system within the organisation needed to be improved" (Blitsch et al., 2000, p. 63).

Seventy-five percent of those surveyed supported the implementation of a computer-based information system. At that time, Arthritis Care was at the early stage of converting to a networked communication system. They were using Novell's GroupWise

5.5, "one of the most powerful integrated e-mail and group scheduling software packages on the market" (<u>http://www.novell.com</u>).

Based on the data they had gathered, the team listed and prioritised the information needs of the organisation according to their importance for the staff and volunteers, made recommendations on what current technology the organisation could adopt to enhance its information exchange system based on the prioritised information needs, and gave explanations about how to implement those suggestions. These suggestions included ideas for an Intranet and a Corporate Information Database (CID) to help Arthritis Care organise data.

The team also produced a discrete diagram of the organisational structure. Unfortunately, this diagram is no longer valid after the restructuring made in the past two years.

The first project showed Arthritis Care what the organisation needed to improve its internal communication and information system to "become more efficient and productive in supporting people with arthritis" using the resources available. They, hence, opened the way for the next IQP project by showing what the next team could do. For example, one of the suggestions they made included the idea for an Intranet and a Corporate Information Database (CID), which become the main focus for the next two IQP teams.

#### 2.3.2 2001 Internal Communication System

The 2001 Internal Communications System IQP team sought to develop the Intranet proposed by the previous IQP team. Gwizdak, Vitello, Williams and Worsham aimed to implement a better communication system that would "provide easy and efficient access to information for all staff and volunteers, and reduce wasted time and resources" (2001, p.1). They also wanted to make a training manual to help the staff of Arthritis Care learn how to use the system.

The team researched the kinds of information that should be placed on the Intranet to find the most suitable design of the Intranet for Arthritis Care. The methods they used varied from unobtrusive research done on Arthritis Care manuals to qualitative and quantitative research such as workshops and focus groups. The workshop was designed to provide the staff of Arthritis Care with information about what an Intranet is and what its capabilities are. The purpose of the focus group was to gather feedback from the staff about the prototype of the Intranet.

To design the training manual, the team surveyed the staff at the central office and then conducted a second focus group. The survey was intended to make the staff start considering what kinds of learning methods were preferred on average. Besides informing the group about the most appropriate form and content of the training guide, the second focus group was also intended to obtain the response from the staff about the system's prototype. Their research data shows that ninety percent of the staff had no problem using the computer. They welcomed improvements in the organisation's communication and information exchange system (Gwizdak et al., 2001, p.43).

The group succeeded in producing an exhaustive design of the Intranet that is easy to maintain and expand using various computer languages such as JavaScript, HTML and Perl. They also produced a training manual and maintenance guide for the Intranet. However, full implementation of the Intranet was still not completed. The main reasons were lack of time and some other technical issues, such as the unexpected change of platform that forced the group to rewrite most of the code.

Despite the failure to complete the CID, the team assisted the next IQP group with the design and content of the Intranet as well as with the design of the training guide accompanying the Intranet. The work of this group also gives me a more in-depth view of the structure and organisation of information at Arthritis Care.

#### 2.3.3 2002 Corporate Information Database

The goal of the *2002 Corporate Information Database* team, the most recent IQP team, was to finalise the implementation of the Intranet/CID started by the previous team. Cormier, Lovisolo, Struv, and Wilson aimed to "complete the Intranet, develop training materials, and integrate the CID into the company such that employees of Arthritis Care will use the software" (2002, p.8).

The group first reviewed the status of the Intranet from the previous project and determined the platform on which to implement the Intranet. The results they obtained through surveys and multiple interviews showed that the staff was comfortable with the newly integrated system. Eighty-three percent of the staff who responded to their survey had no problem using a computer.

The 2002 Corporate Information Database team succeeded in developing a fully functional Intranet/CID. The group successfully transferred the Intranet platform from UNIX to Windows. The look and feel of the Intranet was not changed, except for some newly added features and an increased security. The new system allowed everyone in the organisation to transfer documents, search for manuals, locate other employees, spread

important news and save files securely. The training guide created along with the system was presented both in paper and electronic forms.

The Intranet/CID is an efficient and effective communication system for Arthritis Care. After the system was built, the team conducted more surveys and interviews to gain opinions about the system. The results showed that the staff was concerned that the system would be too hard to use but eventually the new system was taken in with "open arms" (Cormier et al., 2002, p.62). Everybody liked it and was ready to use it.

The team gave some recommendations for improving the Intranet features. "These can include online schedulers, employee trackers, and a punch clock. New forms and additional automated tasks, similar to the staff expense claim form that was created by this project, could be researched and incorporated into the system. An online organisation of the various boxes of reference materials on arthritis could also prove advantageous to the organisation" (Cormier 61).

# 2.4 Data Management Practice

The implementation of the CID had solved the communication problems across regions within Arthritis Care. With the communication problem already resolved, the restructuring of Arthritis Care now encountered another problem in sharing of information between different office locations. This problem concerns inefficiency of data management practice.

The regionalisation of Arthritis Care had created confusion on where and how data should be stored. There was no clarification on whether regional data should be recorded in the UK office or in the region itself. The same data could be found in more than one database. Consequently, reliability of data could not be guaranteed since there

was a possibility that one of the databases might be left uninformed when there was an update.

Furthermore, the format of data varied across regions since there was no specified format. One database might have more information on one particular piece of data than the other database that recorded the same data.

These problems had prevented effective information sharing even though CID had been implemented. Hence, the next step that should be done would be to manage data in such a way that it could be shared by different departments and different regions.

My project is the catalyst for taking this next step. As reflected in the title, *Analysing Arthritis Care's Data Management Practices*, the main goal of my project is to investigate and present a clearer view on the flow of information in Arthritis Care. The result of this project would guide the subsequent project(s) in developing new data management practice for Arthritis Care.

Before undertaking this project, I investigated the roles of managers as the endusers of information in the Arthritis Care, what kind of data they need, and how they expect information to be. A research on what kinds of data exist in Arthritis Care was also necessary.

#### 2.4.1 Managerial roles

Senior Management Group (SMG) in Arthritis Care is responsible for providing guidance to achieve the organisational mission. This guidance is presented in the format of strategic plans, which are developed every three years. The activities the organisation needs to perform according to the strategic plan is specified further in the business plan, which is planned by each directorate and regional and national office. These tasks are

then distributed to each department to be completed by the staff and volunteers in the organisation. The relationship between different plans is illustrated in the flowchart in Figure 3.



Figure 3 Flowchart of strategic planning in Arthritis Care (Arthritis Care 1.9.1)

For the year 2002 to 2007, the SMG developed a strategic framework to assist the formulation of strategic plan. This five-year strategic framework is "a set of 'givens' with longer-term currency that forms the high level context within which our annual Strategic Plans are agreed, implemented and monitored" (Butler, March 14, 2002). In this strategic framework, the SMG states the organisational vision, mission, values and

strategic priorities. For example, to achieve the organisational mission, SMG provided a shorter-term mission for the year 2002-2007, which is listed below.

- Offer people with arthritis the information and support they need to make choices, to reach their potential and to participate as full members of an inclusive society
- Campaign to influence the development of policies and services that enable people with arthritis to reach their potential
- Pioneer innovative and creative responses to meeting the needs of people with arthritis
- Offer high quality services which meet the specific needs of people with arthritis, and to promote peer support (Butler, March 14, 2002)

This higher-level plan is then developed further into strategic plans. The strategic

plans comprise "an integrated set of common strategic priorities and specified

Directorate-based priority objectives" (Butler, March 14, 2001). The organisational

strategic priorities for the year 2002-2007 are listed below.

- Ensuring that people with arthritis are represented and influential when policy decisions are made at local, regional, national, UK-wide and international levels
- The provision of high quality information and support in ways that enable people with arthritis to make informed choices
- Offering development and training opportunities that enable people with arthritis to make positive changes to their lives and supports the needs of families and others who work with them
- Responding to the needs of people with arthritis from the different communities and ethnic groups throughout the UK
- Creating an effective and efficient organisation with sufficient income to sustain and develop our essential services that all stakeholders are committed to (Butler, March 14, 2002)

Each of these priorities is then developed into further key aims. The key aims

"provides committees and Directors with the 'skeleton' within which they can plan their

draft annual Directorate-level priority objectives" (Butler, March 14, 2002). In the

priority objectives, each directorate plan the actions required to achieve each key aim.

The strategic plan key aims for 2002/3 are listed below.

- Ensuring that people with arthritis are represented and influential when policy decisions are made at local, regional, national, UK-wide and international levels
  - Make appropriate public representatives, institutions and other key influencers more aware of the needs of people with arthritis and ensure that any legislative, regulatory and policy developments have a positive impact on their health and social well-being
  - Develop and deploy robust and consistent campaigning messages that promote civil rights, inclusion, independence and maximise access to relevant available treatments and services
  - Develop and present clear internal and external organisational policy positions, based on high quality research and information that promotes our own priorities and responds to the agendas of other relevant groups and institutions
  - Develop and model the provision of appropriate means of supporting people with arthritis to campaign effectively on issues affecting their lives and represent their views on relevant consultative and decision-making bodies
- The provision of high quality information and support in ways that enable people with arthritis to make informed choices
  - Develop and strengthen high-quality responsive and integrated UK-wide, national, regional and locally based information services and resources
  - Produce and distribute relevant information and publications that consistently reflect the values, messages, brand and style of Arthritis Care, delivered in appropriate formats and languages to reach the widest possible audiences
  - Develop organisational capacity to facilitate and distribute relevant stakeholder information through a variety of user-friendly and supportive means
  - Review, monitor and manage the application and implementation of relevant information/helpline quality standards
- Offering development and training opportunities that enable people with arthritis to make positive changes to their lives and supports the needs of families and others who work with them
  - Develop and market a portfolio of high quality training services that respond to the needs of people with arthritis, their families and relevant professionals
  - Develop and pilot innovative responses to the expressed development needs of more people with arthritis
  - Develop and implement effective and responsive external training delivery infrastructure and quality systems
  - Respond appropriately to the priority training and support needs of key internal voluntary stakeholders (e.g. Branches and Groups)
- Responding to the needs of people with arthritis from the different • communities and ethnic groups throughout the UK
  - Explore and pilot creative ways of involving members of traditionally 0 under-represented groups in our work and promoting our services within different communities
  - Produce key information in relevant additional formats and languages and increase the availability of staff or volunteers proficient in those languages
  - Explore and implement relevant means to attract and retain a diverse and balanced workforce that reflects the multicultural nature of the Nations and Regions of the UK
- Creating an effective and efficient organisation with sufficient income to sustain and develop our essential services that all stakeholders are committed to
  - Ensure the required organisational confidence and shared identity that will enable us to provide an improved and more focused service to more people with arthritis and to promote our future growth and stability
  - Agree and implement a responsive income generation strategy that ensures the deployment of all available funds for the benefit of everyone with arthritis, increases our range of supporters and maximises opportunities to secure more resources from a greater diversity of sources
  - Develop and provide relevant operational policies, procedures, training and support that enable our staff and volunteers to fulfil their responsibilities effectively
  - Develop and implement effective and efficient management reporting processes and systems that ensure timely and consistent communication with relevant internal and external stakeholders

(Butler, March 14, 2002)

# 2.4.2 Information Needed by Managers

Data that is collected and recorded by each department provides up-to-date

information about the success of each activity and the contribution of everybody in the

organisation. This data is required in the process of decision making in each level

represented in the flowchart. To be useful for strategic planning, data needs to be

presented in the form of a report. There are four kinds of reports needed in organisational

planning: "scheduled, demand, exception, and predictive report" (Hicks, 1987, p.25).

#### • Scheduled Reports

Scheduled Reports, as conveyed by the name, are generated regularly; they can be produced daily, weekly or monthly. "These reports are widely distributed to users and often contain large amounts of information that are not used regularly". (Hicks, 1987, p.28) An example of this is the employee's annual performance evaluation reports. These reports are needed to consider a raise in an employee's salary or dismissal of an employee.

#### • Demand Reports

Demand reports are reports that are generated on demand; when there is an unexpected need for information by the senior managers. The format of demand reports can be very unusual. Hence, a program that can produce reports "that fill unanticipated demands" is very important. (Hicks, 1987, p.28)

#### Exception Reports

Exception Reports are reports produced to alert the management of an out-ofcontrol situation so that corrective measures can be taken. An example of exception reports is error reports, which "identify input or processing errors occurring during the computer's execution of a particular application". (Hicks, 1987, p.28)

#### • Predictive Reports

Lastly, predictive reports are reports that are generally used for planning decisions. They assist the management in answering 'what-if' questions.

They are usually produced by a statistical modelling program. In order to generate predictive reports, historical data must be available and readily accessible by a MIS in such a form as can be used by the statistical and modelling program.

In developing strategic planning, all four types of report will be needed by senior managers in any organisation, including those in Arthritis Care. In analysing information, I, therefore, needed to note what kind of information is needed in each of these different types of reports. I also needed to note how information should be presented to the senior managers; which would be assessed next.

#### 2.4.3 Nature of information

In spite of the differences in the content as well as the usage of information, each piece of information presented to the senior managers has to be aligned with the organisational objectives. In addition a standard for information must be fulfilled. Criteria for "good" information include "accessibility, relevance, comprehensiveness, timeliness, and accuracy" (Wolstenholme, 1993, p.4).

#### • Accessibility

Accessibility is a measurement of the availability and the process of obtaining information. Useful data should be obtained easily.

#### • Relevancy

Relevancy concerns the fact that data has to be presented in the form useful for users while clarity ensures that the data itself is useful.

#### • Comprehensiveness

Comprehensiveness is measured by how easy it is to understand the data. Data with clear and specific terms and simple format generally has a high comprehensiveness.

#### • Timeliness

To fulfil this criterion, the time from request to reception of data has to be minimised.

#### • Accuracy

The accuracy of the data is measured in terms of "the difference between a decision maker's perception of the state of the variable and the true state of the variable" (Wolstenholme 4). In determining the accuracy, we need to consider the time and error factor, the "delay in representation, transmission, accessibility and assimilation" of data as well as the error made due to "the methods of observation, representation, transmission and transfer" (Wolstenholme 4).

An ideal data management practice should ensure that all these criteria are fulfilled. These criteria can be used as a measurement on how effective Arthritis Care's data management practice is.

# 2.4.4 Data modelling in Arthritis Care

A good organisation of data that allows relevant data to be obtained is very essential to guarantee that data fulfils the criteria listed in the previous section. Wellorganised and well-managed data also makes the process of generating each of the four

different kinds of report easier and less time-consuming. Before embarking on this project, it was necessary for me to have an overview on the kinds of data existing in Arthritis Care and how it is currently organised. The following table shows the organisation of data that the *2000 Arthritis Care Needs Analysis* IQP team recommended along with attributes that I assumed:

Category of data	Attributes
	Employee Identification Number
	Name
	Address
Directory Information	Phone number
(Staff and Member Information)	Birth Date
	Social Security Number
	Position
	Job Description/Responsibility
	Number of Working hours per day
	Financial
Management Information	Marketing
	Inventory
	Performance Data Information
	Client Identification Number
	Name
	Address
Arthritic Information	Phone number
(Client Information)	Birth Date
	Medical Record
	Statistical Record
	Research Record
	Drug used and its benefit
	Periodicals title
Arthritis Care Publication	Leaflets title
	Year published
	Description
Manuals	Training Manuals
	Service Name
Support Services	Availability
	How to obtain service

#### Table 1 Recommended Data Categories in Arthritis Care

In multi-regional organisation like Arthritis Care, there is a great possibility that multiple departments and multiple regions need the same data. Consequently, variation of the same data exists; some departments made a copy of the data from the other department and store it into their own database. While the data is kept updated in the department that collects it, the same data is left outdated in the other department. This variation creates confusion as to which database provides the most accurate information. The senior managers and CEO especially face this problem in making a strategic

planning for the organisation. Some of the data overlap in Arthritis Care is tabulated

below.

Department	Data	Duplicated with
Supporter Services	Members	Regions
	Donors, and planning to	Fundraising
	include	
	Volunteers	Training services & regions
	Staff	Human resources, payroll
Fundraising	Donors	Supporter Services
	Prospective donors	
Information worker	Courses	
	Conferences	
Helplines	Sample questionnaires of	
	callers	
Regions	Branch details	Finance, Supporter Services
	Training participants	
	Course Run	
Services	Volunteer details	Supporter Services

 Table 2 Arthritis Care databases

# 3.0 Methodology

The data needed to achieve the goals of this project was primarily collected through interviews. The interviewees were individuals concerned with handling information in the organisation as well as the senior managers as the end-user of information.

The interviews I conducted can be divided into two categories according to their purpose: understanding strategic needs and understanding information flow. Understanding strategic needs was aimed to gain knowledge on the kinds of information needed by the senior managers and the problems that they encountered. Understanding information flow was intended to discover areas of data duplication and the variety of collection, storage, transmission and presentation of information.

The interview sequence did not follow these categories. Instead of prioritising interviews with all the senior managers before the other interviewees, the priority was based on the location of interviewees. I firstly interviewed the individuals who work in UK office continued by individuals in the regional and national offices. This method was more feasible and less time-consuming.

In the following section, I am going to discuss the processes I adopted in the data collection phase. I will discuss who the interviewees were, what kinds of questions were asked, and how I analysed the data. Lastly, I will illustrate the schedule of my project in the form of a Gantt chart.

# 3.1 Understanding strategic planning

The main purpose of analysing Arthritis Care's information systems is to facilitate the assurance of data reliability for senior managers' strategic planning processes. To achieve this goal, I needed to understand the decision-making taking place at Arthritis Care. My first research question was: What information do the senior managers need for strategic planning? This question is best answered by talking directly to the senior managers.

As mentioned above, there are eleven senior managers in Arthritis Care, including the Chief Executive Officer (CEO), Director of Resources, Director of Communication, Director of Services and seven regional/national directors. The senior managers, as the top level people in the organisation, were very busy. This is especially true for the regional and national directors. It was not possible for me to interview each one of them.

Due to their busy schedules and my limited time in London, I made an assumption that the duties of each of the regional directors are the same with the considerations that all the regions were under the English national assembly. Based on this assumption, there would be no need to interview each one of the regional directors. In this way, I was able to overcome the difficulty in getting in touch with each one of them. The correctness of this assumption was also confirmed by my liaisons, Dave Wright and Elizabeth Lendering, according to their knowledge in the government structure in the United Kingdom.

The assumption could not be applied to the national offices, however. Each of the different nations is ruled by their own national assembly, which are different from England's. Thus, Arthritis Care's national offices have to follow their respective national

policies for non-profit organisations. The difference in policies affects the way the national offices are structured. I needed to interview each of them to find out these differences.

I interviewed the following senior managers: the CEO, the three UK directors, the national director from Scotland and Wales, and the Central England's director. I was not able to interview the director from Northern Ireland because they were in the midst of office relocation. Hence, I used the data obtained from Wales to sample Northern Ireland. This sampling was recommended by the Northern Ireland director herself.

To verify that data from the regions I sampled also applies to the other regions, I sent the result to all the other regional and national directors after the data analysis process via email. In reply, they gave me a feedback whether or not there was any difference in their region.

I used semi-structured interviews to approach this first research question. Semistructured interviews are "flexible, iterative and continuous" (Babbie, 2002, p.281). The questions on these interviews were not "pre-established" and the questions were tailored to suit the interview situation. This kind of interview allowed me to "pursue specific topics raised by respondent" and hence, gave me the advantage of obtaining a "deeper and fuller understanding" on the role of each senior manager and their personal opinions (Babbie, 2002, p. 298). A sample of the questions in the interviews is listed below.

- What kind of planning are you responsible for?
- What type of data do you need for strategic planning?
- Is the data more useful in paper or electronic form?
- How do you obtain data you need for strategic planning currently?

- Is there any problem with this method?
- Why is it a problem?
- Any input on how to solve this problem?

The information that I wished to obtain from the interviews with the senior managers was what kind of data each of them need and what problems they encountered in obtaining those data. During the data analysis process, I categorised the transcribed interview data into three different fields.

- Role of senior manager
- Types of data needed
- Problems encountered

Based on this result, I was able to develop recommendations the most effective data organisation in Arthritis Care that would serve the needs of each senior managers.

# 3.2 Understanding Information Flow

To thoroughly analyse Arthritis Care's data management practice, I also needed to track the flow of information within the organisation. Information about how information travels in the organisation was best obtained from the head of departments in the UK office and some select key staff. In the regional and national offices, it was best obtained from the Information Services Manager and the Senior Services Manager (Training). In offices with no Information Services Manager, I interviewed the administrator. The administrator usually has a substantial knowledge about the situation and the work of each region/nation. Identifying the potential interviewees and their contact information was accomplished with the help from my liaisons, David Wright and Elizabeth Lendering. Making contact with these potential interviewees proved very difficult. The primary cause of this problem was their location; they are spread throughout the UK and some of them work from home. Contacting the interviewees from the regional and national office was especially hard.

I employed the same solution I used to get around the problems I encountered with the senior managers for solving this problem; which is by making an assumption that each region handles the same information in the same way. The regional and national offices I visited were also the same as the ones for *Understanding Strategic Planning*. In this way, I could make use of the time and cost needed to travel to the regions and nations more efficiently.

The result obtained from the sampled region and nation was sent to all of the other regions for approval. Therefore, the correctness and accuracy of the result can be guaranteed without having to spend too much time and money.

These interviews were also semi-structured. A semi-structured interview allowed me to design my questions in response to the interview situation. Even so, I would still need to have "a general plan of inquiry" to obtain categories of information I needed (Babbie, 2002, p. 298). The list of the questions I prepared before the interview is listed below.

- What kind of data does this department store?
- Where is the data obtained?
- Do other departments or other offices also record the data?
  - How and in what format is the data sent to them?
  - Why do they need to record this data?

- Is there any need to obtain data from other department?
  - If there is, is there any problem encountered for obtaining the data?
  - What is the problem and what causes it?
- Does this department use CID?
  - If yes, for what purpose?
  - $\circ$  If no, why not?
  - Is there any future use of CID?

These interviews were kept confidential mainly to avoid the risk that it might affect their job security. Their opinions were counted as aggregate opinions of all the staff.

The transcribed interviews were analysed and categorised into types of data collected, types of data stored and types of data used by each departments as well as problems and suggestions for better information sharing. The analysed data also showed me the similarities and differences in the database format of each department. This finding helped in the development of recommendations to ensure consistency of data format to solve compatibility problems currently existed.

# 3.3 Tentative Timeline

- 1. Orientation (Week 1)
  - a. Familiarise with the organisation's departments
  - b. Initial presentation
- 2. Data Collection (Week 1-3)
  - a. Preparation for interviews
  - b. Interviews in UK office
  - c. Interviews in national and regional office
- 3. Data Analysis (Week 2-4)
  - a. Analyse flow of data
  - b. Analyse problems
  - c. Develop Matrices
- 4. Develop Recommendations (Week 5-6)
  - a. Prioritise Problems
  - b. Recommend better data management practice
  - c. Reconfirm feasibility
- 5. Finalise IQP Report (Week 7)
  - a. Revise drafts
  - b. Final revision with advisor
  - c. Final presentation
  - d. Submit report

# 3.4 Gantt Chart

		We	ek '	ĺ.		W	eel	k 2		9	We	eek	3	-3		We	ek 4	4		W	eel	5			W	eel	(6			W	eek	(7
Task	1	3/5	-17/	5		20/	5-2	4/5			27/5	5-31	/5			3/6	-7/6	<b>j</b>	10/6-14/6					17/6-21/6						24/	6-2	8/6
1. Orientation																	2								1							
Familiarise with AC												_		J.			- 8	28.1							8-1							
Initial presentation	-		-	32	3			2 3	-3	3-3					_		- 8	-32-3		1.	5-3	_	1 8		8-3	5 - 13			- 3			- 3 -
2. Data Collection																																
Preparation for interview	3 - 35	2			10		22 - S	1		3			- 38	10			- 8	- 30 - 3		2-3	-3		1 2		8-3			1-2			2 - S	- 3
Interview in UK office	100								- 68				8	1			100			6.8	100		1					Î.			T.	
Interview in regional office																	- Č											Ĭ.				
3. Data Analysis																									00	10		0.1				
Analyse flow of data																	- 0															
Analyse problems														-	-	- 29	2			2.3	- 3							Ļ.,	- 2			
Develop matrices				-	3 1			: 3		8 - 3										1. 2	: 3				8 - 3							- 3
4. Develop Recommendations		Т																														
Prioritise problems	- 23 -		-13		2		1-3		-2	3				Î			- 3	100		24-3	1 10		1		8-3			(-)			1	- 2
Recommend better MIS							1							3			1															
Reconfirm feasibility							1							-ĵĵ			- 0															
5. Finalise IQP report							Û.		- 0					0			Ĵ				0											
Revise drafts														0			- 6															
Final revision with advisor		_	-	33			2						- 24				- 83	- 28 -		2-3	0.3											
Final presentation		_		- 8-	3			: ::	-3	g 3	- 2			-	_		-3	-32-3							8-3							
Submit report																																

Figure 4 Gantt Chart

# 4.0 Data Analysis

In analysing the interview results, I investigated the procedures in data management practices in Arthritis Care. In particular, I identified the individuals involved, the instruments used, and the format in which data is stored. I also explored the causes and consequences of data management problems that may hinder information sharing.

In the following section, I began by showing an overview on the areas where data management problems occur, followed by a more systematic explanation on the flow of each data ranging from the collection, storage, transmittal, to the reporting of the data. I use matrices to visually display which departments are involved in the collection and storage of each data, and how the data storage format varied from office to office. Lastly, I will analyse some potential source of data management problems, as expressed to me during the interviews.

# 4.1 Overview

During the interviews, I found that the data stored in the UK office, the main office, is inaccessible to the regional and national. Consequently, due to the lack of accessibility, data is duplicated in the regional and national offices. A summary of the areas of data duplication is illustrated in Figure 5. In Figure 5, the intersection cell that is painted blue indicates the department or office that records a particular data. Red indicates area-specific information that exists in various departments or regions/nations but is irrelevant to one another.

	CEO	Secretariat	H	Facilities Management	Accounts	II	Trust Fundraking	Media Relations	Supporter Development	Supporter Services	Public Policy and Campaigning	Helphics	Information	Hotek	Publications	Service Development and Quality	Wales	Scotland	England
Directories											-								
Trustee	-				-	-		5 - 3					-	-	8 3	0.0			
ALC	- 1		-3		-			-	5 13	- 1						5 3			
Regional Committee																			
Staff																			
Appointed Volunteers					-								-						
Branch Members (Elected Vols)																			
Postal Members																			
Donors		_		_				-									_		
Subscribers (non-members)					-	-	-	2 3					-	-	8 3	-		- 10	
Trust Funding Bodies		- 1			3-				2.1	- 1			-			1	÷.,		
Resources																			
Inventories								-					-						
Facilities																			
Finance																			
Income																			
Expenditure									_										
Services					-								-						
Course Notification					2		1	2	1		1		2-		2 - 2	- 1			
Tutor Assessment																			
Incoming Enquiries																			
AC Publication															2				

# Figure 5 Summary of Data Overlap

I also found inconsistencies in the database software used to store each duplicated

data. A summary of the database software used to record each type of data can be seen in

Figure 6.

	Databases
Directories	
Trustee	Secretariat (Word), CEO (paper)
ALC	Secretariat(paper), England(Access), Scotland (Access), Wales(Access)
Regional Committee	Secretariat(paper), England(Access), Scotland (Access), Wales (Access)
Staff	HR(paper), HR+Accounts(Excel),Wales(paper),Scotland(Access),England (Access)
Appointed Volunteers	Service Dev. And Quality + Accounts(Excel), Wales(Excel), Scotland(Access), England (Access)
Branch Members (Elected vols)	Supporter Services(Saturn), Wales(Excel), Scotland(Access), England(Access)
Postal Members	Supporter Services(Saturn)
Donors	Supporter Services(Saturn)
Subscribers (non-members)	Supporter Services (Saturn)
Trust Funding Bodies	Trust Fundraising (Saturn), Wales(Access), Scotland(Access), England(Access)
Resources	
Inventories	IT(Excel)
Facilities	
Finance	Accounts (Sun), Wales (Excel), Scotland (Excel), England (Excel)
Income	
Expenditure	
Services	
Course Notification	Wales (Excel), Scotland (Access), England (Excel)
Tutor Assessment	Service Dev. And Quality
Incoming Enquiries	Helplines, England (Access)
AC Publication	Information (hard copy for UK office)

#### Figure 6 Summary of database location and format

It should be noted that the matrix only contains data that is essential for the management of Arthritis Care, especially those that are correlated to the regions/nations. Some of the responses I obtained contain information that is only specific to one department and basic information that is already shared on CID, such as policies and regulations. These responses are not recorded in the matrix and considered irrelevant to this project.

The organisation of the matrix follows the one recommended by the 2000 Arthritis Care Information Assessment in Table 1 with a slight modification to accommodate the new Arthritis Care structure. The recommended categories that are not related to information management in Arthritis Care, such as the manuals, are not included in the matrices.

I have divided the data I obtained into three main categories: directories, resources, and services. These categories, to some extent, follow the division of directorates within Arthritis Care.

#### • Directories

Directories contain contact information about the individuals involved in the organisation as well as external organisations, such as trust funding bodies. Most of the information in this category is obtained from the various departments within the Communications directorate as well as from the regional and national offices.

#### • Resources

Resources contain data about Arthritis Care assets, including the financial data, inventories data, and other facilities data. The information in this category comes

from the departments within Resources directorate as well as the regional and national offices.

#### • Services

Services contain data about the services Arthritis Care run to offer information to people with Arthritis. The data is obtained from the departments within Services directorate, such as the Helpline, Information, and Service Development and Quality department, as well as the regional and national offices.

The database information of all the English regions was sampled from interviews in Central England while Northern Ireland is represented by Wales. As described in the Methodology section, I had assumed that all the regional offices in England manage data in the same way. The same assumption is also applied to Wales and Northern Ireland. This assumption had been approved by Dave Wright, my liaison, and confirmed during the interviews with the information about how close the regions cooperate with each other.

In addition, I discovered variations in the data collection procedure and data storage format in the UK, national, and regional offices. In the following section, I will describe the flow of each data from its collection, storage, and transmittal to its reporting. I use matrices as visualisation tools to help show the areas of data duplication, and the variations in data storage format.

# 4.2 Trustee

Trustee data is only stored and maintained in UK office. It is collected and recorded by the Secretariat department in the UK office. The CEO and the Secretariat are the only two departments who need the trustee data.

#### 4.2.1 Data Collection

There is no formal procedure or data collection instrument to collect this data because most of the trustees have been in Arthritis Care for a long time, and hence, their data can be found in the system without having to collect it. Trustees usually report any changes or updates of their contact data to the Secretariat department informally.

# 4.2.2 Data Storage

The data exists in primarily paper form. The Secretariat also records the data in a Word document. Whenever there is an update, the Secretariat department informs the CEO Executive Assistant, who also needs to use this data.

Data recorded about the trustees are mostly the contact details, including the title, first name, last name, address, postal code, phone/fax, and email. The format of the data is standard, since there is only one individual collecting and recording these data.

# 4.3 Committee Members

Recall from Chapter 2 that there are five main types of committees in Arthritis Care (Arthritis Care, 2001, 2.2.1):

- Board of Trustees
- Standing Committees
- Sub-Committees
- Advisory Committees

#### Regional/National Committees

Most of the committee member data are collected centrally by the Secretariat department in the UK office, except for Regional/National Committee and Area Liaison Committee (ALC) data, which are obtained from the regional and national offices. Thus, data duplication only occurs for these two types of committee member data. There is no problem in the management of the other committee member data. In the following sections, I am going to assess only the management of these two types of data.

#### 4.3.1 Data Collection

There is no formal procedure on how to collect the regional/national committee member and the ALC member data. The reason for this is because the regional/national committee members are usually cross-registered as branch members, while the ALCs are usually the regional and national directors. Hence, their data already exists in the regional and national offices' databases.

There is no standard procedure on who committee members should inform when there are any changes to their data. Usually, regional/national committees inform the regional/national office, which, in turn, informs the Secretariat department in UK office.

## 4.3.2 Data Storage

The Regional and National Committees and Area Liaison Committee (ALC) data can be found in the Secretariat department in UK office as well as in the national and regional offices. The inaccessibility of data stored in the UK office triggered duplication of committee member data in the regional and national offices. Figure 7 summarises the duplication of committee member data.

			Wa	les					
COMMITTEE MEMBERS	CE0	Secretariat	ALC	<b>Committee Members</b>	Scotland	England		Databases	
Roles							1.	Secretariat (paper)	Collect
ALC (Area Liaison Committee)							2.	England (Access)	Record
Regional Committee Role							З.	Scotland (Access)	Use
Contact Details									Record + Use
Title (Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms)									Collect+Record+Use
First Name									
Last Name									
Address 1									
Address 2									
Address 3									
Address 4									
Address 5									
Postal Code									
Telephone									
Email									
Office									
Area									
Office									

Figure 7 Comparison on Committee Members databases

The format in which each office records the committee member data varies from one office to another. The variations are illustrated in Figure 7. For example, Wales national office store the ALC and regional committee members' data in different spreadsheets while Scotland and England record it in one spreadsheet. The variation can also be seen by the presence of missing gaps in the details recorded by each office as well as in the fragmentation of address fields. Note that all of the regional and national offices use Microsoft Access to store the committee member data.

# 4.4 Staff

The Human Resources (HR) department is responsible for data about all Arthritis Care's staff. Both the UK and the regional and national offices need this data.

#### 4.4.1 Data Collection

Staff data is obtained from the forms that new employees fill in before they start working in Arthritis Care. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix A. The HR department keeps these paper copies as archive.

The HR department also issues a form to be filled in by the regional and national offices whenever there are any changes to their respective staff's contact details. Regional and national offices fill in this form and submit it to the HR department to inform any updates.

## 4.4.2 Data Storage

As mentioned earlier, the HR department in the UK office maintains staff data in paper forms. The HR department also has electronic copies of this data in an Excel spreadsheet. This data is accessible only by the HR department, the Accounts department, and the Director of Resources.

The HR department publishes a list of contact details of all the staff to make it easier for individuals in Arthritis Care to contact one another. This data can be found in CID. The CID, however, only allows finding individual contact data at a time by browsing through the Directory folder or by using the Quick Search or Advanced Search function.

Recently, the HR department published the *Who's Who* list. This list is a compilation of contact details of staff in each office. In this list, the title/role and telephone number of each staff member can be found. The *Who's Who* in the UK office can be found in Appendix B, and the list for regional and national offices is in Appendix C.

The *Who's Who* list was published very recently. Before the list was made available to the regions/nations, the regional and national offices maintain record of their office's staff to resolve their inability to access the data stored in the UK office. A summary of the departments involved in the management of staff data can be seen in Figure 8.

		nts		рц	2		
		no.	S	tla	Jar		
STAFF	ΗĚ	Acc	Wa	Sco	Ĕ	Datahases	
ID Number	F		F		F	1. HR (paper as archive)	Collect
ID number						2. HR+Finance (Excel)	Record
Contact Details						3. Wales (paper)	Use
Title (Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms)						4. Scotland (Access)	Record + Use
Surname						5. England	Collect+Record+Use
Forename							
Marital Status							
Address							
PostCode							
Tel No							
Mobile							
Fax							
Personal Details							
Date of Birth							
National Insurance Number							
Arthritis Care Details							
Date of Joining Arthritis Care							
Based at							
Post (Role)							
Employment Status (hours)							
Emergency contacts							
Next of Km			-	-	-		
Work telephone Number			-				
Home telephone number			-	<u> </u>			
Emergency contact number							
Payroll							
Name in bank account			-		-		
Account number	-		-	-			
Sent Cade			-	$\vdash$	-		
Branch		-	-	-	-		
Postal address of bank building society			⊢	$\vdash$	$\vdash$		
HR Informations							
Salary							
Evaluated Level			⊢				
Salary Scale Point							
T Code							
Number of Hours p/w							
Number of Davs Worked p/v							
Allowances							
Employment Detail							
Appointed date							
Float request (y/n)							
Pay by BACS							
Mobile Phone Request							
CO induction							
Resigned							
SMT accreditation certificate							
Line manager							
Security Level							
Funder							
Regional Staff Group (y/n)							
Regional Staff Team (y/n)							
Core Funder			<u> </u>				
Funder SM07 Regional Staff Role			<u> </u>				
SMT number	-		<u> </u>		-		
Core Staff (y/n)							

Figure 8 Comparison on Staff Databases

There is no standard format for recording staff data. Each region and nation records data in its own way. Some office records only the contact details, as required by HR, and some others record it in a very detail manner. A comparison of the format of staff data recorded by each region/nation is presented in Figure 8.

The variations usually concern the types of data fields and the database software used. For example, Scotland National Office records not only the contacts data of each staff but also the employment detail, such as the appointed date and the line manager.

The database software used to record this data varies from Microsoft Access and Microsoft Excel to paper copies. Also note that the staff details recorded in the regional and national offices is primarily the contact information.

# 4.5 Appointed Volunteers

Appointed volunteers data is collected by the regional and national offices, and hence, is duplicated in these offices. Again, both the UK office and the regional and national offices need this data.

#### 4.5.1 Data Collection

Details about appointed volunteers are obtained from the volunteer's application form, which can be seen in Appendix D. The line managers, consisting of the Regional/National Director and the Senior Services Manager (Training) collect this application form. When the application is accepted, the line managers notify the UK office about the new volunteer by filling in the notification form published by UK office and sending it to the UK office. This form is addressed to the HR, Supporter Services, and the Accounts department. The form contains information about the new volunteer's

name, address, and telephone numbers as well as his new role, start date, and budget code for expenses. When this information is received the Supporter Services department will "update database and issue volunteer number" while the HR department will "issue expenses form" and Accounts department "note details and issue identity badge" (Arthritis Care, 2002, Appendix 9). These three departments, then, inform the regional administrator the volunteer number and the dates when the expense form and identity badge has been produced.

Even though the data collection procedure is specified, there is no formal procedure for updates collection. There is confusion over the collection of updates. Volunteers usually inform the regional/national office, which will pass the information to the UK office.

## 4.5.2 Data Storage

The data about appointed volunteer is stored both in the regional/national office and the UK office. The duplication occurs due to the lack of accessibility for the regional and national offices to view the data stored in the UK office. The data stored in UK Office server is only accessible to staff in the UK office, but not to the regional and national offices. A summary of the departments involved in the management of appointed volunteer data can be seen in Figure 9.

APPOINTED VOLUNTEERS D number Volunteer Number (C. number)	Accounts	Service Dev. and Quality	Wales	Scotland	England	Databases 1.Service Dev (Excel) 2 Wales (Excel)	Collect	
Role						3. Scotland (Access)	Use	
Volunteer Role 1						4. England (combined in	Record+Use	
Volunteer Role 2						Branch Members)	Collect+Record+Use	
Contact Details								
Status (title)								_
First Name								_
Surname								_
Address 1								
Address 2								
Address 3								
Address 4								
Town								
County								
Post Code								_
STD Code (area code for phone)								_
Telephone								_
Email Address								_
Volunteer detail								_
Region Designed Dimeter								_
Ame (in Wales, e.g. North etc)					-			_
Area (In Wales, e.g. North etc)	-							_
SMT (Self-Management Trainer)								-
A cristant					-			_
Financial Detail								_
Funder								
T2								_
T3								
T4								
T5								
T6								_
T7								
T8								_
Payment Description			-	-	-			_
Payee Account			-		-			_
Fay by BACS								_
é ctive					-			_
Resigned (date)	-	-	-		-			-
Employment Detail								-
Interviewed (v/n)								-
Trained(date)								_
Appointed SMT (date)								_
Accredited (y/n)								
Courses per year (number)								
Volunteer Float								
Float returned (date)								
Certificate Issued (date)								
Certificate returned (date)								
References requested(date)								_
Ref 1 received		-	<u> </u>		-			_
Ref 2 received	-	-	-		-			_
Booking form sent	-		-		-			_
Booking form returned	-	-	-		-			_
University a series of the ser	-	-	-		-			_
Volumeers agreement (date)	-	-	-		-			_
Terboook tedmied (Aw)	1	1				1		

Figure 9 Comparison on Appointed Volunteers Databases

In duplicating data, regional/national office uses different format. The variations are illustrated in Figure 9.

Variations in data storage format usually concern the types of fields recorded, fragmentation of address fields, and the database software used used. Note that the format in which the regional offices store this data is not recorded in the matrix. The regional offices, as sampled from Central England office, record the appointed volunteers' data and branch members' data in one spreadsheet. The format of their data can be seen in Figure 10.

## 4.6 Saturn Database

Most of the contact data in Arthritis Care is stored in Saturn database, which is hosted by a company based in Maryland, USA. Saturn contains four types of contacts data: donors, postal members, branch members, and subscribers (non-members). Each type of data is stored in different programs in Saturn. Yet, the format of all these four kinds of data is the same. There are several Saturn database features that need to be understood.

• View

Saturn database can be viewed in two versions, DOS and Windows. A snapshot of the Windows version can be seen in Appendix E.

• Security

Saturn database has several levels of security. The higher the level of security one possesses, the more data processing activity one can do. For example, with only one level of security, one is only given a read-only access to the database. One will only be able to view individual data without being able to download any

data. Currently, the Supporter Services department is the only department possessing all the security levels, which allows the department to view, modify, and download data. It should be noted that the Saturn database is not able to print out data. Any requests for printed data should be sent to the Saturn Corporation in the United States.

The Supporter Services department, who is responsible to provide services for Arthritis Care supporters including its donors, funders, and members, manages the Saturn database. The database is accessible to all departments within the Communications directorate. Even though some data, in particular the branch member data, is obtained and also needed by the regional and national offices, Saturn is not accessible to them. To be able to view this data, the regional and national offices, thus, maintain their own record of this data. The regional and national offices do not even know what the Saturn database content looks like and hence, the format in recording data varies in each office. Similar to all the other data, the variation concerns the types of fields, fragmentation of address fields, and program used. The duplication and variation in the data format are illustrated in Figure 10. The variations, again, occur in the types of data fields recorded, the fragmentation of data fields, and the database software used.

Departments		Do	noi	s	Po	sta	I Me	emB	ran	ch N	lem	Sul	bsci	ribe	rsT	rus	t Fu	ind	s		
	Ħ																				
	ame	10			10																
	gole	ices			ice				Ĩ			ices			B	5					
	eve	eZ			erv				È.			erv			a i ci						
	BLD	5		-	er 9		_		5	_		er 8		_	- Fe						
	to	to	0	and	to	S	and	and		and	and	tio	(J)	and	E I	- 0	and	and a	8		
	ddn	dn	Vale		ddn	Vale	cot	1gn		C I	lĝi	ddn	vale	cot	-indi-		cot		ĥ.	Detelerer	
Reference Codes	S	0	50	ομ	0	5	00	ш	n s	. <u>0</u>	ш	S)	5	ωµ		- 5	» (C			1 Dopors (Saturn program 1)	Collect
Match Code	1			-									-						1	2 Postal Members (Saturn program 7)	Record
GAVE Code																		+	ť	Wales (Excel)	Use
Account no.																		t		3. Branch Members(Saturn program 3)	Record + Use
Code																		T	T	Wales (Excel)	Collect+Record+Use
Contact Details		2		2	1		8	2		100	1		8 -	2			0		1	England (Access)	
Alt name							~									1			-	<ol> <li>Subscribers (Saturn program 4)</li> </ol>	
Title																			1	5. Trust Funds (Saturn program 1)	
First Name				_															-	Scotland (Access)	
Last Name			_	-				_						_				-		Wales (Access)	
Name (first+ last name)				-				-		-	+			-	-					England (Excel)	1
Julix Leb Title			5	+		-				-	+		2	-							
Addmag 1			2											+							
Address 2							2						8			+					
Address 3																					
Address 4																					
Address 5				T	T	F			T	T					T	T	T	T	I		
Locality (village/area)															T				Ţ		
Post Town			-	-						+			2				4	1			
City			$\downarrow$	+																	
County			+	+		-		-			P			-				-	1		
Postal Code			+	+										+							
Branch			+	+	F		Η				F			+			T	1	1		
Branch no.	F		+	+	ſ						t			+	ſ		+	+	t		
DOarea (region)			T															1	t		
Salutation													2								
Tel 1																					
Tel 2			8 12																1		
Email			-																		
Mobile				-	-	-		-	+	-		-		-	-	+	-				
Business Phone	-			-	+	-	-	-	+	+				-	+	-	+	-			
Source of Information													C.						t.		
Source																T			Т		
Flags (y/n)																					
Enquirer																			1		
Friend				-				_									-	-	4		
Covenantor				-		_				-	-			-	-		_	+	-		
Gaye	-			+			-	-	-	-	+		-	-			+	+	+		
Toung Artantas Care			-	+				-		-				-			+	+	+		
Volunteer number																		t	t		
Volunteer position					1				+							1		t	T		
Self-Management Trainer			2					1													
Regular Induction (Date)																			1		
Course Leader Traning Event(CLTE)				-						-				-	-		-	-	+		
Millenium Volunteer	-		-	-				_	-		+			-	-	4	-	+	+		
AC VISION VAC Contest	-			+						-			<u> </u>	-			+	+	+		
Trustee			+	+						+	F			H			+	+	+		
Seed name			+	+	F	F	Η			+	t			+			+	+	t		
Overseas				1													1	1	1		
Organisation (Care of)											Γ								T		
Distributor	-		4														1	1			
Branch Contact			-	+		-		4						4	-		+	1	1		
Appointed Volunteer																		+	+		
CC number (Remetered Charity Ma)				1		F			-		F	F			1		P	-			
Funder (Trust)	H	H	+	+	1	1			+	+	+	-		+	+						
Title key	t		+	+						+	1			+	+				1		
Funder type(type of funding + for what)												L			t				t		
Purpose of donation								1													
Meet (date/frequency of meeting)																					
Areas covered			_	-				_	_						-						
Pref Area						-	2		-	-	-		22	-	-				+		
Team Churren 1.2	-			-		-	-		+	-	+		3-1	-	- 13	+		4	+		
Louise 1-2	-		+	+		-			+	-	+		-	+	-				-		
Funder's Requirement (v/n)					1																
Accounts					T					T					T			T	1		
Application form																		1	1		
Dates																					
Appointed Date				T						T			2				T	T	T		
Resignation Date									3	1				-					1		
First Contact (date)			-	-		-		$\downarrow$	_	+		-		-	+						
Date of Application (per year)	1		-	-	-	-			-	+	-	-		-	+	-			1		8
Next application (date)		$\vdash$	+	+	+	-		-	+	+	+	-		+	+						
Acknowledged (w/n)	┢	H	+	+	+	1		+		+	+			+	+				1		
Acknowledgement date			+	+						+	T								t		
Pending / date reply received (per year)			1			1	Π			t					ſ				t		
Rejected (y/n)																T					

		Do	non	5	Po	stal	Mem	Bra	nch	Me	mSu	ibsc	ribe	ers	Tru	stl	Fun	ds		
	ŧ	2						5			1			î.						
	Jer	10.00																		
	b l	e B			es.			es			es S				5					
	ve	ž			N.			N,			N N				E.					
	ă	ŝ			ŝ			ŝ			မီ				drai					
	E.	ē	20	2	Tel	3	2 2	æ	20	2 3	e le		2	P	S		2	2		
	bb	ad .	ntla ntla	a B	bb	les	glai	dd	ules office			les	ta	glai	st .	es	ta l	glai		
Departments	Sul	Sul	S S	Ē	Sul	Wa	E E	Sul	ev o		Sul	Wa	Se	Ē	E	Š	Sci	Ē	Databases	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Date application rejected																				Collect
Reported (y/n)								1												Record
Report (date reports sent)										-										Use
Donation																				Record + Use
Date		_		-			_			-					_					Collect+Record+Use
Sum (amount)			-	+			_		-	_										
Receipt No.		s		+			-		- 3	-			2				2 2	-		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Source (Campaign Code)				+			-			+			-	-	8		- 3	-		
Destination				+		-	-			+			-		2 1					
Evening data			+			-	-						8					-		
Batch info			-				-			+				-				-		
Letter (acknowledgement)				+			+			+			-	-						
MC				+			-			+										
Status																				
Active																				
Resting																				
Inactive											2									
Designators																				
Donor Mailing Frequency				F		ЦĪ				T			_							
Never Thank				1		ЦÍ														
Do no exchange details			_	1			-			1										
Do not phone			-	1		$\square$	-			1			-							
Do not send draw tickets			-	+			-			-			-		-		2.3	_		
Do not send Christmas catalogue				+		$\vdash$	+			+								_		
Do not mail with Arthritis			+	+			+			+				-				-		
Other			+	+		$\vdash$	+			+				-			+	-		
Not Defined			-	+			-			+			-	-	-	-	-	-		
Anneals																				
Branch officer									1. A.					0						
Branch Role							-													
ALC officer				1																
ALC Role (y/n)					1					1	-9			-						
ALC Role						1										1				
National Committee Officer																				
Regional Committee Officer																				
Regional Committee Role																				
Date elected																				
Terms in office		-						5					-				2.0	_		
National YAC Committee Officer			_	+			_			+		-		_		_		_		
Association Type			-				-			+			2	-				-		
Giff Aid Status			-	+			-		_	+				-			_	-		
Health Professional			-	+			+			+			-	-	-	-	-	-		
Data Source				+			-			+				-			-			
Bequestor																				
Not Defined																				
Type of Postal Membership																				
Shared Address																				
ACV Resign Date																				
Gender				1																
Address Type				+			_			-								_		
Has arthritis			-	+		$\vdash$	+			+						-		_		
Child with Arthritis			+	+		$\vdash$	-			4			8	-		-				
Family Mamber with Asthetic			+	+	F	$\vdash$	-			+								-		
Parent with Arthritis			+	+			+			+										
Career with Arthritis			+	+			+			+			2	-						
Lupus							+			+										
Welfare grant recipient				+																
Not Defined																				
Personal Details													-							
Birth 1													-		8			_		
Birth 2													_	_				_		
Branch Return (y/n)																				
Branch Return 2000			-				_									_		_		
Branch Return 2001							-									_				
2001 Deleves				-	F															
2001 Datatice 2001 Evenness			-	+	+	$\vdash$	+					+			H					
2001 Expenses			+	+	+	$\vdash$	+					$\square$		-	H					
VNM			+	t	+	$\vdash$	+		+		ð				H					
Meeting				1			2						8					- 3		
Meeting place				T																
Meeting time				1																
Acceptance Detail																				
Date of interview	$\square$		T	ſ	E	LT				1										
Ref serviced				1		LТ												1		
First Course (yes/no/progress)				1		$\square$	-				-6							_		
Second Course (yes/no/progress)				+	1	$\square$	-				-9	$\square$								
When accredited				1	1		-													
Certificate issued			1	1																

Figure 10 Comparison on Saturn and other regional databases

## 4.6.1 Donors

Donors are individuals who contribute money for Arthritis Care to continue its services. The donor data can only be found in the Saturn database in the UK office. Both the Supporter Services and the Supporter Development department need this data.

#### **4.6.1.1 Data Collection**

Donors can submit their data and their donations in many ways: online or by filling in the form that can be found in Arthritis Care's website, Arthritis News, or various Arthritis Care publications and sending it to the UK office. Whether donation information is submitted by mail or by electronic means, this data is sent directly to the Supporter Services department in the UK office. An example of the donation form can be seen in Appendix F.

#### 4.6.1.2 Data Storage

Since donor data is sent directly to the UK office, this data is not duplicated in the regional and national offices. The format is consistent, since only one department collects and records this data. As I have mentioned earlier, the Supporter Development department also uses this data. However, the Supporter Development department does not need to duplicate this data, since it is able to access the Saturn database. The matrix in Figure 10 shows that the donor data is only recorded in one location, which is the Saturn database.

#### 4.6.2 Postal Members

Postal members are people who register as members of Arthritis Care. Postal members are considered as 'UK office members' primarily because their registration as members is handled directly by the UK office. The Supporter Services department is the only one that needs this data, mainly for publications' mailings, such as Arthritis News magazine. The postal members data is only collected and recorded by the Supporter Services department in the UK office.

#### 4.6.2.1 Data Collection

Registration as postal members can be done online through Arthritis Care website or by filling in the registration form that can be found in the website as well as Arthritis News and various publications. Whatever the method is, their registration goes directly to the UK office. The registration form to be a postal member is the same as the one for submitting donation, as can be seen in Appendix F.

# 4.6.2.2 Data Storage

Postal member data is only recorded in the Saturn database by the Supporter Services department. There is no duplication problem in managing the postal members' data because this data is collected, recorded, and used by one department. The absence of duplication also means that the format in which this data is stored is consistent; it follows the data format in Saturn database.

#### 4.6.3 Branch Members

The branches and the UK, national, and regional offices, need the branch member data. The data is collected by the branches, and can be found in the branches' database as well as the UK, regional, and national offices'.

### 4.6.3.1 Data Collection

The branch secretary is responsible for collecting data about their members. This data is obtained through the *Application for Branch and Group Membership* forms that new members need to fill in before they are admitted as members. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix G.

In these forms, new members provide their personal details, such as their title, initials, surname, address, postcode, telephone number, and date of birth. They also inform branches if they will need transport to meetings, if they are a wheelchair user, and if they can provide transportation to other members. New members must also provide emergency contact information for branches to contact if something happened to the new member during a branch or group event.

The branch secretary reports any updates on branch member data to the Supporter Services department in UK office. The updates may include admission of new members, change of address in member data, deletion of members for any reason, reinstatement of deleted/lapsed member, and admittance of younger member (Arthritis Care). The reporting is done by filling in the *Changes in Branch/Group Membership Information* form and sending it to Supporter Services department. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix H. The Supporter Services department, then, records this data in Saturn database.

In some cases, the *Changes in Branch/Group Membership Information* is not sent directly to the UK office. Sometimes, it is sent to the regional/national offices first before being passed to the Supporter Services department in UK office.

## 4.6.3.2 Data Storage

Record of branch member data can be found both in the Saturn database in UK office, and in the regional and national offices. The regional and national offices duplicate the branch member data for their own local use. Since they cannot access the data in Saturn, they recognise data duplication as the only feasible way they can obtain the data they need. Similarly, the regional and national offices do not know how the format of data stored in the Saturn database. Hence, the format in which branch member data is stored varies from office to office, as illustrated in Figure 10. For example, Scotland records the branch data differently, as compared to the other offices. It stores details about each branch instead of about each individual member. The fields in Scotland's branch details are listed below.

- Old branch number
- Branch number
- Started (date)
- AGM month (date)
- Closed (date)
- Region (according to ALC)
- Branch
- Branch return (date received)
- Return to CO
- Branch Treasurer
- Date treasurer elected
- Branch chairman
- Date chairman elected
- Branch president
- Branch vice-president
- Secretary
- Branch post
- Branch membership
- Membership elected
- Staff contact
- Staff place
- Branch meeting time
- Branch meeting day
- Committee meeting place
- Committee meeting time
- Committee meeting day

This example shows how variations may occur not only in the detail fields recorded, but also in the layout of database. The variations occur as a consequence of the lack of guidance and co-operation among the UK, national, and regional offices.

#### 4.6.4 Subscribers

Subscribers are people who subscribe to Arthritis News or other Arthritis Care publications without being registered members. As non-members, they have no voting rights in Arthritis Care. Their registration would only allow them to get Arthritis Care's magazine and other publications. The subscribers' data is collected and recorded by the Supporter Services department in the UK office.

#### 4.6.4.1 Data Collection

Data about the subscribers are obtained from the *Subscribe to Arthritis News* forms that they fill in to be listed as Arthritis News subscribers. In this form, the subscribers provide their name, address, and postcode. Their payment method is also specified in this form. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix I.

#### 4.6.4.2 Data Storage

The subscriber data is only stored in Saturn database, since the *Subscribe to Arthritis News* forms are sent directly to the Supporter Services department. The data is stored only in the Saturn database in the format imposed by the database. This data is not duplicated in the regional and national offices.

#### 4.6.5 Trust Funder

The Trust Fundraising department is responsible for making contact with funding bodies that finance Arthritis Care projects. The department is also responsible for finding and collecting data about the trust funding organisations.

In the regions, the responsibility of raising funds is given to the Resource Manager. Each Resource Manager is considered as a professional fundraiser and therefore, is given the freedom to choose their own way in doing their job, including choosing their own method to collect and record a funder's data. The Resource Managers can also obtain some guidance from the Trust Fundraising department in the UK office whenever needed.

#### 4.6.5.1 Data Collection

There is no specific format on how data should be collected or recorded. Data about trust funding bodies are usually obtained from the Internet or various directories and magazines, such as *Charity Time* and *Trust Monitor*.

#### 4.6.5.2 Data Storage

The offices do not communicate with each other on how to record the data either. The variation in the format of trust funding data can be seen in Figure 10. However, The organisation's confidence in the professionalism of each Resource Development Manager makes standardisation of database format unnecessary.

The Trust Fundraising department must work closely with the Resource Development Managers to avoid two or more Arthritis Care offices approaching the same organisation. Currently, the Trust Fundraising department communicates with the Resource Development Managers via email. Each Resource Development Manager sends a list of trust funds that they approach and the Trust Fundraising department, in return, sends back a list of all the trust funds approached by UK office and each Resource Development Managers. Despite the inefficiencies of sending emails back and forth, this communication method enables the exchange of information among the UK, national, and regional offices.

#### 4.7 Inventories

Inventories are the electronic assets of Arthritis Care, including the computer and its accessories, computer software, mobile phone, answering machine, fax, photocopier, OHP, and projector. The Information Technology (IT) department is responsible on collecting, storing, and reporting this data.

#### 4.7.1 Data Collection

The IT department issues a form that each office needs to fill in. Using this form, IT department is able to obtain information on the details of inventories each office has.

The information includes the ID number, type, maker, model, TAG/Express Code or Serial Number, data received, and purchase value of each electronic equipment of Arthritis Care. There are, however, some complaints from the regional and national offices in the difficulty of filling in the form, especially because finding the information demanded by the IT department requires some Information Technology knowledge, which not all the staff has. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix J.

#### 4.7.2 Data Storage

The inventories data is stored only in IT department's database. The regional and national offices do not seem to be interested in keeping a record of this data. Hence, the collection and storage of the Inventories data encounters no problem. The format of this data is standardised, since only one department records this data. The types of inventories stored by the IT department illustrated in Figure 11.

INVENTORIES	II	Wales	Scotland	England	Databases		
PC item					1. IT(Excel)	Collect	
CD item						Record	
Fax/Modem						Use	
Ansaphone						Collect+Record	
Mobile Phone						Collect+Record+Use	
Photocopier							
Fax							
Security Number							
Software							

**Figure 11 Inventories database** 

#### 4.8 Facilities

In contrast to inventories, facilities are the non-electronic assets of Arthritis Care, such as the tables and chairs. The collection and storage of the facilities data has not started yet. However, Arthritis Care is planning to purchase a program to record this data specifically. The Facilities Management department is responsible for this data. The data is also shared with the Accounts department. During the interviews, I discovered that some regional/national offices are also interested in recording their facilities data.

#### 4.9 Finance

The financial data in Arthritis Care is managed centrally in the UK office by the Accounts department. Each regional and national office reports their financial data to the UK office regularly, usually monthly.

#### 4.9.1 Data Collection

The financial data is obtained from the regional and national offices. The collection of this data is done using various forms, such as the *Regional Core Staff Expense Claim* and the *Branch Return*, and various other reports generated by each region/nation, such as the grants reports and project report. These forms are sent to the UK office monthly. An example of the *Regional Core Staff Expense Claim* can be seen in Appendix K.

#### 4.9.2 Data Storage

The Accounts department records this data into a special Accounting program called Sun Accounts. After the data is compiled, UK office sends a summary report to each regional and national office. These reports include monthly management report, monthly Challenging Arthritis report, and project reports which are generated on demand. Challenging Arthritis, as explained in Chapter 2, is one of the most important projects conducted by Arthritis Care.

The expenditure and income in Arthritis Care is analysed using the T-codes. The T-Codes are codes to classify the types and purpose of income and expenditure. Currently, there are eight T-codes used in Arthritis Care. Explanations on each type of codes can be found in Table 3.

Codes	Purpose of Analysis	Example
T1	Identify source of income	ACWK – Arthritis Care
		Week
		BNK – Bank interest
T2	Identify the budget and	RGNCE – Regions Central
	budget holder	England
		FCMR – Media Relations
T3	Sub-analysis of T2 to	RD – Regional Director
	identify the roles that the	VOL – AC volunteer
	grant is funding	
T4	Sub-analysis of T2 to report	RGNNE – Regions
	by regions	Northern England
		GAID – Gift Aid Donation
T5	Identify the project to	CEMS – England Central
	which the grant has been	Miscellaneous
	made	TRBL – Transport Fund
		Burnlea Hotel
T6	Sub-analysis of T5 to	ENGSE – South East
	identify regions	England
		GLOB – Global Project
		Costs
Τ7	Sub-analysis of T5 to	CE05 – Central England
	enable regions to identify	Staff Training Fund
	funders or to report	SM08 – Eveson Charitable
	expenditure in the format	Trust
	required by their funders	
Expenditure Codes	To identify types of	2312 – Telephone
	expense	
Income Codes	To identify source of	1200 – Donations
	income	1220 – Grants

#### Table 3 Arthritis Care Accounting Codes

During the interviews, I discovered that staff, both in the UK office and in the regional/national offices, does not understand the T-codes very well. The T-codes are very complex and when they are used properly, they enable various kinds of financial report to be generated. However, there is no extensive explanation on how T-codes can do this.

As in the case of other data, duplication also occurs for financial data. The regional and national offices made their own record because of the inability to access and view their financial data in Sun Accounts. Some offices also claim that they need to record their own financial data because the UK office compiles the financial data for the minor projects into one miscellaneous project report. An example of the types of fields recorded for income data in Scotland is listed below.

Database	Fields
Income	1. Donor
	a. Core income
	b. Miscellaneous Scotland income
	c. Scottish Executive IT
	d. Scottish Executive Core – grants per 3 month
	e. Services
	2. Retained vs. banked
	3. Number
	4. Banked (date)
	5. Purpose
	6. Date
	7. Month
	8. Year
	9. Amount
	10. AC code
	12. 13
	14. 1/ 15 TO
Expanditura	15. 18 1 Voluntoor/staff
Expenditure	1. Volunteer/stall 2. Miles so for
	2. Miles (month)
	J. Miles (monu) A. Miles total
	5 Miles claim
	6 Travel
	7 Accommodation food
	8. Phone
	9. Postage
	10. Stationery
	11. Other
	12. Total
CA Volunteer	1. Team
Budget	2. Budget
-	3. Total to date
	4. Budget to date
	5. Variance
	6. Budget remaining
Branch Return	1. Branch number
	2. Branch – name
	3. Comment
	4. Received
	5. Returned to UK
	6. Bank at the start of the month
	7. Bank at the end of the month
	8. Membership subscription – amount sent to UK office

**Table 4 Scotland Financial Databases** 

Notice the simplicity of the financial data spreadsheet in the regions. Since most of the administrators in the regional and national offices do not have accounting background, the regional/national data is recorded in a simple Excel spreadsheet in the format they can understand.

#### 4.9 Course Notification

Arthritis Care provides courses for people with arthritis to help them manage their arthritis. Data about what courses Arthritis Care run is needed to monitor the activities of Arthritis Care. This data is obtained from the regional and national offices, which are responsible to reach people with arthritis in their area.

#### 4.9.1 Data Collection

The course notification data is obtained from the Senior Services Manager (Training) or Training Services Manager and collected by regional and national offices. Each regional and national office then, collects this data and reports it to the UK office. It should be noted that there is no standard forms for collecting this data.

#### 4.9.2 Data Storage

The list of courses in each region/nation can be found in the respective regional/national office's database. The UK office also records the data for monitoring use.

COURSE NOTIFICATION	Service Development and Quality	Wales	Scotland	England	Databases		
ID number					1. Service Dev (Excel)	Collect	
Course Ref (LCE number)					2. Wales (Excel)	Record	
Codes					3 Scotland(Access)	llse	
TR					4 England (Evcel)	Record + Use	
 T2	$\vdash$			$\vdash$	4. England (Excel)	Collect+Decord+Lice	
Eurodex Code	-					Collect (Necold (Ose	
FunderCode	-	-					_
Funder							_
People Involved							_
Course Organiser							_
Course Leader							_
Course Leader 2							_
Course Leader 3							_
SMT (Self-Management Trainer)							_
Local Authority							_
Contact No.							
Course Detail							
Region/ patch							
Location (Venue)							
Start Dates							
Start Time							
End Date							
Venue Cost							
Course Time							
No. of courses							_
Particinants							-
Number of participants							-
Number of Male							-
Number of Female							-
18-25	$\vdash$	$\vdash$					-
26-59	$\vdash$	$\vdash$					-
60+	$\vdash$	$\vdash$		-			-
Statue							-
Proposed							-
Organing	$\vdash$	$\vdash$		-			-
Completed							-
Form & maximal (w/w)		-		F			_
Cutificate and (21)	$\vdash$	-		-			_
Certificate sent (date)	$\vdash$	-		-			_
register (number)	-	-		-			_
Cancelled (y/n)	-			-			_
Booking forms (number)		<u> </u>					_
Evaluation forms (y/n)							_
Adva (y/n)							
Acco (y/n)							

Figure 12 Course Notification Database

Currently, there is no specified format on how this data should be recorded. As can be seen in Figure 12, each regional/national office records this data in different format. The variations create problems for the UK office in compiling data from different offices together.

#### 4.10 Tutor Assessment

Completed courses are assessed by Arthritis Care staff and reported to the Service Development and Quality. The tutor assessment report is needed to evaluate the quality of courses Arthritis Care run. This data is available only to the Service Development and Quality department and the Director of Services.

#### 4.10.1 Data Collection

The assessment is done by filling in the *Assessment Form*. The Service Development and Quality department is then, responsible to compile together this data and record it in a spreadsheet.

#### 4.10.2 Data Storage

Only the Service Development and Quality department in the UK office record the tutor assessment data. The details on the fields recorded in the spreadsheet are listed below.

- Name of tutor
- Who needs assessing
- Location of course
- Dates and time of course
- Date of assessment
- Assessor
- Shadowing assessor
- Letters and packs sent (y/n)

- Maps received (y/n)
- Payment for assessor organised (y/n)
- Paperwork received back (y/n)

The tutor assessment report is needed to evaluate the quality of courses Arthritis Care run. This data is available only to the Service Development and Quality department and the Director of Services.

## 4.11 Incoming Enquiries

Arthritis Care also provides information about arthritis through their helpline teams. The data about the kinds of enquiries come into Arthritis Care is recorded to provide data about what kinds of information is asked most frequently. By knowing this information, Arthritis Care is able to gain a deeper knowledge on this area of enquiry and hence, is able to improve its services.

#### 4.11.1 Data Collection

Most of the enquiries come through the Helplines department. The Helplines department is responsible to collect the statistics of incoming enquiries. Even though there is no helpline service in the regions/nations, some enquiries might go to the regional and national offices. Hence, some regional and national offices also collect information about the incoming enquiries.

#### 4.11.2 Data Storage

Each Helplines staff member is given a sheet of form that they need to fill in as they are answering phone calls from enquirers. Information about the enquirer details and the types of questions asked can be obtained from this form. An example of this form can be seen in Appendix L.

Some regions are also interested in keeping their own record about the incoming enquiries. However, there is no standard format on how regions are supposed to record this data because this is not expected of the regions. The variation in the data format is illustrated in Figure 13.

	plines	es	otland	gland		
INCOMING ENQUIRIES	Hel	Ň	SC	Ĕ	Database	
Enquiries Detail						Collect
Date						Record
In/Out						Use
Mode (Call via)						Collect+Record
Switchboard						Collect+Record+Use
Helpline						
2000 Non-Source						
2000 Source						
Mailbox						
Mailbox Source						
E-mail						
Enquirer Detail						
Name						
Address (including post code)						
Phone						
Publication/Organisation						
Type of caller						
pwa/yacnet/parent/prof/career/friend						
people with arthritis (y/n)						
Male/Female						
Age						
Under 17/17-25/26-45/46-60/0ver60						
Under 16/16-21/22-25/25+						
Ethnic Origin						
Type of Arthritis						
Other health problems						
Regional Actions						
How heard about us and purpose of call						
Action						
Helplines Actions						
Issues Raised						
Referral to PPC (y/n)						
On COX-2(y/n)						
Denied COX-2 (y/n)						
On Anti-TNF (y/n)						
Area						
Strategy						
Denied Anti-TNF (y/n)						
Area						

Figure 13 Incoming Enquiries Databases Comparison

From the matrix in Figure 13, we can see that the data recorded in the regions is less specific than the one recorded by the Helpline department. A proper guidance from the UK office for the regional and national offices seems to be needed.

#### 4.12 Arthritis Care Publications

Arthritis Care issues numerous publications, including its bi-monthly magazine, Arthritis News, to provide people with more information about arthritis. These publications are distributed to the different offices besides being sent to the subscribers and members.

#### 4.12.1 Data Collection

There is no standard data collection instrument for Arthritis Care publications. Since this data is only collected from the Publications department, the existence of a standard data collection instrument is unnecessary.

#### 4.12.2 Data Storage

The Information department is responsible for recording information about publications Arthritis Care issued. This data is then, converted into a list of publications. The details on the publications information are listed below.

- Title
- Author
- Year
- Synopsis
- Type of publication (incl. Number of pages)
- Price

Printed copies of this list can be found at the Information department in UK office. The list is however, not available to the other offices and therefore, regional and

national offices are not informed on what publications are outdated and what publications are just released. The lack of accessibility of this data to the regions can be interpreted as a lack of inclusion of the regional and national offices in information sharing.

#### 4.13 Problems and Concerns

The problems and concerns about the current information management in Arthritis Care expressed by the senior managers, heads of departments, and various regional managers involve the relationship between different office locations, especially between the UK office and national/regional office. The sharing of information within a department or an office-location is well managed. Problems only arise when information needs to be shared with other office(s).

In the previous sections, I have mentioned the problems and concerns as I was describing the collection and storage of each data. In this section, I am going to present a summary on all the list of problems and concerns.

The responses I obtained about the problems and concerns of the information management of Arthritis Care are qualitative data. It could not be translated into numbers. Instead of quantifying the data, I presented the summary of the problems and concerns in categories based on the areas of information, such as financial information, directory information, and general management. The problems and concerns are compiled into one list without revealing any names. The list is presented below.

- Financial Information Problems
  - There is no communication about how regional and national offices should operate, e.g. how to manage financial information
  - Direct debits are not set up
  - No regional bank account; everything is managed and paid by UK office
  - Expenditure coding imposed by UK office does not suit the needs of regions

- Directory Information problems
  - o Arthritis information for regions
  - Data recorded in UK office is not accessible to the national and regional offices
  - UK office not responsive to update given by regional and national offices, e.g. some members passed away and subscriptions should be deactivated
  - Data needs to be recorded in the regional/national offices because once it is sent to UK office there is no summary sent back
  - Different programs used by UK office, such as Sun in Financial department and Saturn in Supporter Services Development
- General management problems
  - Regional directors are not included in planning, e.g. they sometimes are not aware of the date of events, such as AC Week, and hence, gave late notice to the branches
  - There is no forum in Senior Management Group (SMG) to discuss operational issue, e.g. financial management
  - Some policies do not apply to the national offices due to the different governance in different nations

The list of concerns show that the main problem in Arthritis Care's data

management practices is related to the lack of communication between the UK office and

the national/regional offices. The lack of data accessibility to the regional and national

offices also means the exclusion of the regional and national offices in planning.

Consequently, there are a lot of disagreements in the regions/nations over Arthritis Care's

data management practices, which causes duplication of data in the regions/nations and

inconsistencies in the data storage format.

# **5.0 Conclusions**

The data analysed in Chapter 4 shows that current data management practices in place does not suit a decentralised, multi-regional organisation like Arthritis Care. The data reveals that inefficiencies and problems arise especially when information passes through, or is needed by more than one office location.

From the analysed data, I identified three main data management problems for Arthritis Care to address: data accessibility, data format, and data flow. In this chapter, I identify the current data management practices that cause these problems and explain their consequences. Lastly, I offer some recommendations to solve the problems and assess the benefits of resolving them to Arthritis Care.

## 5.1 Data Accessibility

One tenet of effective data management practice, as described in Chapter 2, is easy access to information. Accessibility is very important especially for multi-regional organisation like Arthritis Care. Lack of accessibility may result in poor timeliness and data duplication. Yet, current data management practices at Arthritis Care only guarantee accessibility and sharing of databases within a single office location, but accessibility is not ensured when information must travel to different locations. For example, the Saturn database, "the corporate contact database" of Arthritis Care, is only accessible to the departments within the Communications directorate (Lynch, <u>personal communication</u>, June 19, 2002). Saturn database is thus, not accessible to users in the other office locations.

#### 5.1.1 Accessibility Issues

Due to the lack of accessibility regional and national offices are not able to obtain the data they want on time. Whenever they need any kind of data, they have to send a request to the UK office and wait for the response to come. The waiting time can take from five business days to as long as several months. In some cases, the regional and national offices have to make the request several times. To remedy the lack of accessibility and timeliness, the regional and national offices maintain their own copy of data that is already stored in UK office. In short, they are duplicating the data. A summary of areas of data duplication can be found in Figure 5.

Duplication of data causes inefficiency in the internal work of Arthritis Care. Instead of merely being the medium between data collector, such as the branches, and the UK office as the data recorder, regional and national offices also record data. This means that both the UK office and the regional/national office devote their time and effort to do the same job, and more than one database is used to record the same data. This repetition amounts to a waste of resources, such as time and money.

Duplication of data also increases doubt on data reliability. When data is stored in more than one database, there is a great chance that the data in each database may not confirm to one another; one database may be updated regularly while the other databases may be left uninformed on updates. In fact, regional and national offices admitted that updates on branch member data are sometimes sent directly to the UK office without passing through the regional and national offices. When this happens, regional and national offices are unaware of their data inaccuracies.

#### 5.1.2 Accessibility Recommendations

The most feasible way to eliminate data duplication in the regional and national offices is by storing data in one main database that is accessible by users throughout the organisation. This solution can be realised by sharing data on the Corporate Information Database (CID). However, this option is only feasible for data that is stored using compatible database software to be uploaded and downloaded on the CID, such as Microsoft Word or Microsoft Excel. Thus, all data must be maintained in compatible databases, and collected and stored in a consistent way (See 5.2).

#### **5.1.2.1 Sharing Saturn Database**

The biggest issue in data accessibility is found in the contacts data, in particular the branch member data stored in Saturn database (see Chapter 4). One possible option for increasing accessibility of the branch member data to the regional and national offices is by installing Saturn in the regional and national offices and giving them read-only access to the data stored in Saturn database. This option, however, may not solve the regional and national offices' problems because read-only access will only entitle the regional and national offices to view individual branch member data without being able to manipulate, extract or download a list of data. The regional and national offices still have to make a request to the Supporter Services department in the UK office for any list of data. Hence, the regional and national offices will still need to maintain their own database to get around this problem.

A more feasible way to share Saturn database is by sharing the branch member data on the CID. However, the format of data in Saturn is not compatible to be uploaded and downloaded in the CID. To be shared on the CID, the Supporter Services department

needs to move this data into a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. To increase the satisfaction of the regions/nations further, the Supporter Services department should split the contacts data by region/nation and store each region/nation's data in separate folders. In this way, each region/nation will be able to view only the data related to their area.

This data should also be password protected to ensure that any updates pass through the Supporter Services department as the maintainer of Saturn database. The password protection will ensure that regional and national offices do not modify data; they can download and print data, but not to make any changes to it. In this way, the data security can be guaranteed, since the authority of modifying data is held solely by the Supporter Services department.

Instead of modifying the data themselves, regional and national offices should post any updates in a different spreadsheet called *Branch Member Update Spreadsheet*. The *Branch Member Update Spreadsheet* is an Excel spreadsheet that can be found along with the *Branch Member Data Spreadsheet*. The template of the two spreadsheets should resemble each other; the only difference is that the *Branch Member Update Spreadsheet* has three additional fields for information on the date when an update is posted, the date when the update is acknowledged by the UK office, and the modification code; whether or not the update concerns admission of new members, change of address in member's data, deletion of members for any reason, reinstatement of deleted/lapsed member, or admittance of younger member (Arthritis Care).

To realise this idea, the IT department should be involved. The IT department can provide assistance to the Supporter Services in posting this data on CID, and train the users in the regional and national offices. The training is aimed to ensure that the

regional and national offices know what features Microsoft Excel has to offer, and are able to manipulate data in the most practical way.

### 5.1.2.2 Sharing Other Data

With the exception of the contacts data, most other data is stored using Microsoft Word or Microsoft Excel, and can be easily shared on the CID. For examples of data that I suggest should be shared on the CID see Table 5. In Table 5, I have also provided the rationale on which my recommendations are based. Some of this data might not need to be shared, especially when the regional and national offices are not interested in it. There may also be more data that can be shared on the CID, especially those that concerns achievement of standard quality services, such as volunteer monitoring forms.

Department	Data	Purpose		
Secretariat	<ul> <li>Regional/ National committees</li> <li>ALC</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Enable regions/nations to view and check accuracy of data</li> <li>Obtain quick updates from regions/nations</li> </ul>		
Human Resources	• Who's Who list	<ul> <li>Ensure data reliability</li> <li>Enable regions/nations to view and charles accurately for data</li> </ul>		
		<ul> <li>Obtain quick updates from regions/nations</li> <li>Ensure data reliability</li> </ul>		
Facilities Management	• List of facilities	<ul> <li>Enable regions/nations to view and check accuracy of data</li> <li>Obtain quick updates from regions/nations</li> <li>Ensure data reliability</li> </ul>		
Information Technology	• List of inventories	<ul> <li>Enable regions/nations to view and check accuracy of data</li> <li>Obtain quick updates from regions/nations</li> <li>Ensure data reliability</li> </ul>		
Trust Fundraising	• List of trust funds' names	• To avoid regions/nations from approaching the same funders		
Media Relations	• List of press media	• To avoid regions/nations from approaching the same press media		
Accounts	• (see 5.1.2.3)			
Supporter Services	Branch members	<ul> <li>Enable regions/nations to view and check accuracy of data</li> <li>Obtain quick updates from regions/nations</li> <li>Ensure data reliability</li> </ul>		
Helplines	• Standard form on enquiries	Provide a standard format for regions/nations to record how they handle enquiries		
Information	<ul> <li>Information sheets</li> <li>Index on information sheets</li> </ul>	Provide reliable information about arthritis to regions and nations		
Publications	• List of publications (incl. information on whether or not it is outdated and what replaces it)	<ul> <li>Provide information on what kinds of publication are available</li> <li>Inform regions/nations which publication is outdated</li> </ul>		
Service Development and Quality	• List of events	• Provide regions/nations with information on what kinds of courses or events are happening in other regions/nations		

Table 5 Recommended shared data on CID

Before the CID is used for information sharing, there is one important feature that needs to be added to the CID. At the moment, the CID is organised by departments and there is no information on what data is hold by each department. During the interviews, the staff claimed that one of the reasons why they have not yet used the CID is because it is difficult to find data on CID. An index or a Search option needs be added to the CID to ease the staff in locating data in the CID. These added features should increase the enthusiasm of Arthritis Care's staff in using the CID.

#### **5.1.2.3 Developing a Diary of Events**

Not all types of data can be easily shared in one main database. An example of these kinds of data is the financial data. The financial data is stored in the UK office using Sun Account, a special accounting software. As explained by Paul Ghuman, Arthritis Care's Head of Financial Services, sharing the financial database on the CID means that Arthritis Care will need to spend a substantial amount of money for training and purchasing additional licenses for the Sun system usage. If the Sun Account is to be shared with the regional and national offices more Sun Account software will need to be used, and hence, as the British law for charity organisations requires, user-licenses need to be purchased as many as the number of potential users. Furthermore, the users in regional and national offices will need to undergo training. However, even if they have undergone training, the regional and national offices may still not use the system since they are not accountants. It is possible that two-day's training and the expenditures for additional site licenses would be wasted resources.

When sharing one main database is impractical, such as in the case of financial data, the best way to avoid data duplication in the regions/nations is by developing a

diary of events, which is already available to Arthritis Care through Groupwise. The purpose of the diary of events would be to accelerate data requisition from one office to another to improve timeliness. Through the diary of events the UK office would be able to prepare any requested report in advance so it would reach the regions/nations on time. Similarly, the senior managers or any department can request any report from any other departments.

The diary of events should be placed in each department's folder in the CID. It contains information on which department or which office requests data, what kind of data is requested, when the data is needed, and how the report should be formatted. An example of the format of diary of events is illustrated in Figure 14. It should be noted that the diary of events I present in this example resembles the calendar in Novell's Groupwise.

Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
26	27	28	29	30	31	1
2	3	4	5	6	7	8
9	10	11	12	13	14	15
16	17	18	19	20	21	22
23	24	25	26	27	28 CE: CEMS 2001(note 1)	29
30	1	2	3	4	5	6

NOTES:

#### Figure 14 An Example of a Diary of Events

The example in Figure 14 shows the Account department's calendar of events. In this example, the Central England regional office (CE) requests a financial report on the Central England Miscellaneous Project 2001 (CEMS 2001). The report is expected on June 28<sup>th</sup>, 2002. The format of the request utilises the T-codes. 'Note 1' notifies that the format of the requested report is specified in item 1 of the 'NOTES' area below the diary.

Important occasions at Arthritis Care, such as Arthritis Care week, can also be placed in the diary of events. In this way, the regions/nations can obtain up-to-date information about any important events.

#### 5.1.3 Accessibility Benefits

Improvements in accessibility and timeliness will benefit Arthritis Care in various ways. First of all, it will eliminate the need for regional and national offices to duplicate data that is already stored in UK office. Instead, they can utilise their resources, their time and money, to improve the quality of their services. Furthermore, if regional and national offices can access the data, they are able to check the accuracy of data stored in the UK office, and quickly inform the UK office when any mistake is found. The UK office can obtain quick updates, and ensure data reliability.

Increased accessibility will also help linking together the UK, national, and regional offices, and improve cooperation between offices in different areas. Furthermore, increased accessibility provides full inclusion of all the regional and national offices in planning organisational work, since it allows the regional and national offices to receive the same amount of information as the departments in UK office. For example, posting information sheets on the CID allows regional and national offices to have equal access to knowledge on arthritis as the other departments in UK office. In this way, the different offices of Arthritis Care can achieve corporate quality standards in the services they deliver.

#### 5.2 Data Format

The second problem associated with Arthritis Care's data management practices is the lack of consistency in the data storage format. As illustrated in the matrices in Chapter 4, in duplicating data, each office stores the data in different formats. The variation occurs in the types of fields recorded, and the database software used to store the data. As can be seen in the matrices in Chapter 4, there are details that are recorded in some offices but cannot be found in some other offices. The matrices also show the variation in the kinds of database software that each office uses to store their data.

#### 5.2.1 Data Format Issues

The inconsistencies in data storage format present problems for the UK office in aggregating and compiling data from all of the national and regional offices. First of all, the offices use different terms in naming the details of their data. For example, as can be seen in Figure 10, 'Title' information in Saturn database is recorded under the heading 'Salutation' in some other offices. In the Saturn database, 'Salutation' contains details about the nickname of a person. Furthermore, the lack of consistency in data storage format increases the risk of missing details in some databases. For example, the Saturn database records both the title and salutation of each branch member. These details are sometimes not recorded in any other offices and causes problems for UK office in filling in this data field.

In another case, a type of data field might be recorded in every database; but fragmented into inconsistent numbers of fields. An example of the fragmentation problem can be seen in the address fields in the matrices in Chapter 4. Some office might have five address fields and incorporate the details about the postal codes in the address fields, while others only have three address fields with a separate field for postal code. When the UK office needs to compile data from all offices, they need to look at the content of each address field, and sort which details should be recorded in separate fields, such as the county and postal code.

The database software used to record each data may also vary from office to office. The variations are summarised in Figure 2. The variation of database software

may prevent the transfer of data from one database to another. This problem is especially encountered by the UK office in compiling data from the various regional and national offices. In some cases, the UK office will need to retype the data into their database.

#### 5.2.2 Data Format Recommendations

To achieve effective information sharing, Arthritis Care must develop a standard format for data storage. Consistencies should be ensured especially in the types of fields recorded, the terms used, the fragmentation of address fields, and the database software used to store data. The standard data format should be developed through a discussion between the heads of departments in the UK office and the related regional and national offices to ensure that the standard format fulfils their needs. The matrices in Chapter 4 can be used as a starting point to determine what kinds of details need to be recorded, how address fields should be fragmented, and what database software is the most compatible.

In developing standard format for financial data, T-codes must also be considered. As explained in section 4.8, the T-codes are the special accounting codes used to classify the types of income and expenditure. If used properly, the T-codes are able to manipulate financial data in such a way to generate different kinds of financial reports. The downside of the T-codes is their complexity that may only be understandable by accountants. Unfortunately, some of the users in the regional and national offices, such as the administrator, may not have any accounting background.

Before a standard data format for the financial data can be developed, organisation-wide understandings of the T-codes must be ensured. The Accounts department should review and provide a more systematic explanation on the capabilities of the T-codes and how to use the T-codes properly. A tree diagram might be useful to show the ability of T-codes to classify data according to regions, projects, and purpose of income and expenditure. The regional and national offices should be included in reviewing the T-codes to ensure that the codes are able to satisfy the needs of each office. Subsequently, a standard data format that incorporates the T-codes for effective use can be developed. Lastly, training should be conducted for the Administrator and the Resource Development Managers, as they are responsible for handling the financial data in the national and regional offices. In this training, the potential users are given an explanation on the purpose and ability of T-codes in classifying financial data. The training will help ensuring that users understand the complexity of the T-codes, and are able to manipulate the T-codes. In this way, the regional and national offices can use of the T-codes effectively to generate any kinds of reports requested by both funders and UK office.

#### 5.2.3 Data Format Benefits

Development of standard data format is needed for effective information sharing. It is especially required to ensure that data storage format is able to meet the needs of the UK, national, and regional offices before the data is shared in one main database. Standard data storage formats can provide guidance to each of the regional and national offices on how to manage their data. This accurate guideline will also facilitate corporate quality standards in the services delivered by each Arthritis Care's regional and national office. Furthermore, a standard format can assist the expansion of Arthritis Care into new regions by giving accurate guidelines to newly created offices on how they should manage their data and ensure the quality of services in the new area.

#### 5.3 Data Flow

The last problem I identified in Arthritis Care's current management practice is the confusion over transmission of updates, especially in 'supporter' contact information stored in Saturn database. For example, transmission of updates on volunteer's data from the regional/national office to the Supporter Services department in UK office is often done informally through telephone or email. The updates information is often lost or forgotten.

#### 5.3.1 Data Flow Issues

As explained in the example above, the lack of formal data flow procedure may increases the risk in update information not reaching the UK office. Consequently, the data stored in the main database in UK office may be left inaccurate. Inaccuracy of data in UK office may cause a waste of money and dissatisfaction on Arthritis Care's services. For example, when information about the death of a branch member does not reach the Supporter Services department in the UK office, the UK office will keep sending the publications, such as Arthritis News magazine, that the branch member is entitled to. This may cause anger and dissatisfaction for the branch member's family and relatives. For Arthritis Care, the money the organisation spent for sending the magazine will be of no use.

#### 5.3.2 Data Flow Recommendations

A standardised procedure for exchanging data needs to be formally defined. This can be done by developing a standard updates collection instrument, such as paper forms or electronic spreadsheet specialised for collecting updates. An example of a standard

data collection instrument is the *Branch Member Update Spreadsheet* I described in section 5.1.3.1.

#### 5.3.3 Data Flow Benefits

Standard data flow procedures is needed to ensure the accuracy of data stored in the main database in the UK office. A formal procedure will eliminate the risk of updates not reaching the UK office, especially when it passes through the national/regional office first.

#### 5.3 Summary

Current data management practices at Arthritis Care do not support information sharing between the UK, national, and regional offices. Consequently, there is no coordination of work between offices in different areas. Furthermore, there are no standardised procedures for collecting, recording, transmitting, and reporting data. These problems created three major data management issues: data accessibility, data format, and data flow. Arthritis Care needs to improve its data management practices by addressing these three problems.

Improvements in data management practices will enable Arthritis Care to overcome the geographical boundaries separating its offices. As a result, each Arthritis Care's office is able to meet corporate quality standard in its services. In addition, an improved data management practice that ensure consistent data format and procedures will facilitate the future expansion of Arthritis Care by assisting the newly created office in managing its data and cooperating with the other offices. In conclusion, improvements in Arthritis Care's data management practices will support the growth of the organisation,

both in the quality and quantity of its services, by enhancing cooperation between Arthritis Care's offices in different areas.

# References

Alter, Steven. *Information Systems: A Management Perspective*. The Benjamin/Cummings Publishing Company, Inc, 1996.

Arthritis Care. UK Regional Manual 2001. Arthritis Care, 2001.

Arthritis Care. About Us. Arthritis Care. < <u>http://www.arthritiscare.org.uk</u> >

Bliss, Richard. Why does Novell have two messaging products? Novell, Inc. 15 May 2002.

<http://www.novell.com/coolsolutions/gwmag/features/a\_why\_two\_messaging\_p roducts\_gw.html >

Butler, William. Key Aims for 2002/3. Arthritis Care, 2002.

Butler, William. Update for All Staff. Arthritis Care, November 2001.

Babbie, Earl. The Basics of Social Research. Wadsworth, 2002.

Blitsch, Kristin, Jonathan Perreault, and Eric Tripodi. 2000 Arthritis Care Information Assessment. Worcester Polytechnic Institute, March 2000.

Cormier, Ron, Jon Lovisolo, Chris Strus, and Benjamin Wilson. 2002 Arthritis Care Corporate Information Database. Worcester Polytechnic Institute, April 2002.

Gwizdak, Helene, Peter Vitello, Nicholas Williams, and Stephen Worsham. 2001 Arthritis Care Internal Communications System. Worcester Polytechnic Institute, April 2001.

Hicks, James. *Management Information Systems: A User Perspective*. West Publishing Company, 1987.

Wolstenholme, Eric. The Evaluation of Management Information System: A Dynamic and Holistic Approach. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. (UK), 1993.

# Appendix A: Staff Record

SURNAME	Title(Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms)
FORENAME(S)	Marital Status
ADDRESS	
POSTCODE	TEL NO
DATE OF BIRTHday month ye	ar NATIONAL INSURANCE NUMBER
DATE OF JOINING ARTHRITIS CARE	
POST	EMPLOYMENT STATUS: Full time / Part time / Casual
NEXT OF KIN (Please give name, address and	telephone number)
Telephone Number: Work	Home
NAME, ADDRESS AND TELEPHONE NUM	BER OR PERSON TO CONTACT IN THE EVENT OF SUDDEN ILLNES

ARTHRITIS CARE

#### BANK DETAILS FOR PAYROLL

#### PERSONAL INFORMATION:

in.

Bank/Building	Society	details	for	salary	credit	transfer
---------------	---------	---------	-----	--------	--------	----------

Name/s your account is i	n			
Account number				
Name of bank/building s	ociety			
Sort code				
Branch				
Postal address of bank/bu society	uilding			
Human Resources Us	e Only			
Salary	Evaluated Level	Salary Scale Point	T Code	_
Number of Hours p/w	Number of Days we	orked p/y Allowar	nces	
# Appendix B: Who's Who in Arthritis Care UK Office

General tel n	o. for central office: Tel. 020 7 380	6500 E	)irect line tel. Nos. 020 7 380	6### (last three digits as shown b	elow)
Main/	Ground floor fax no. 020 7380 650	5 Floo	or Faxes: 1st - 501 2nd - 50	2 3rd - 503 Publications - 504	
	HELPLINE NO: 0505	800 4050	HELPLINE DIRECT NO	D: 020 7380 6555	
	CI	ITEE E	VECUTURIC OPEN		tion floom
	Chief Essention		AECOTIVE'S OFFIC		var. 10015
william Butler	Chief Executive	520	Philomena Dominique (2nd)	Resources Directorate Administrator	510
Sheila Benneyworth	Executive Assistant	520	Kath Murchie (3rd)	Communications Directorate Administrator	550
	Directorate Administrators	///	Zara beguni (Gru)	Services Directorate Administrator	200
and Floor	RESOURCES	DIRE	CTORATE		1st Floor
Elizabeth Lendering	Dir. of Resources	510	Ac	counts	530
,	Secretariat	J=J	Paul Ghuman	Head of Financial Services	539
Alan Brooker	Acting Corporate Services Manager	516	Joseph Oio	Management Accountant	534
Hu	man Resources	0	Liza Feng Gluch	Management Accountant	536
Gill Chilvers	Acting Head of HR	515	Parul Shah	Management Accountant	532
Jennifer Lawson	HR Administrator	513	Josie Evangelista	Management Accountant	538
	Hunt Group	510	Steve Lang	Temp Purchase Ledger	535
Facilities	Management (Grd)	0	Ann Miles	Temp Senior Income Officer	531
Janet Lawley	Facilities Manager	512	Prabha Acharya	Temp. Payroll Administrator	502
Halina Sabhagh	Receptionist	500	Inf	ormation Technology	000
Gabriel Mejia (Bsm't)	Office Assistant	578	Dave Wright	Info & Office Systems Manager	509
····· · ····· · · · · · · · · · · · ·		070	Simon Goodwin (CSMR)	I T Support (on-site M/W/F)	508
COMMUNICAT	IONS DIRECTORATE (	ard	CSMB Office	Off-site support 01344	1 121 158
Kieran Kettleton	Director of Communication	559			
Trust	Fundraising	550	SERVICES D	IRECTORATE (Ground	Floor)
Clare Wilson	Head of Trust Fundraising	554	Gill Dorer	Director of Services	569
Sandrine Caumont	Fundraising Assistant	556	Helpline	s (and Floor)	555
Media	a Belations	330	Julie Brookman	Helplines Manager	575
Rohina I lovd	Media Relations Manager	E 51	Information	n Councellors (PT)	373
Yandar Naardarmaar	Media Relations Volunteer	551	Sandra Mason	Guy Brain	575
Supporte	r Development	333	Tim Davies	Mark Thomas	575
Jaanna Prakanburn	Head of Supporter Development		Theresa Rowe	Lida Clark Jan Cantle	575
Bon McNaught	Direct Marketing Assistant	557	Denise Heritage	Tina Whiting Liz Mines	575
Patricia Aldridge	Volunteer Co-ordinator	=62	Informati	on (and Floor)	373
Supporter	Service (1 <sup>st</sup> Floor)	540	Lizzie Eastwoood	Information Manager	577
Killian Lynch	Supporter Services Manager	544	Stuart Cantle	Information Assistant	576
Sara Malic	Supporter Services Assistant	544	F	Intels (Home Based)	370
Ola Anidugha	Supporter Services Assistant	340	Tim Cardinor	Ceneral Manager of AC Hotels	01865 400 877
Jonathan Wells	Supporter Services Assistant	543	Publicatio	ns (ard Floor)	520 520
Sharon Hawthorn	Supporter Services Assistant	544	Kate Llewelyn	Publications Manager	520
Public Policy A	nd Campaigning (1st Flo	343 0r)	Chris Hogg	Production Manager	J=4 E99
Noil Bottoridge	Head of Public Policy and Comparison	E 40	Ion Heal	Craphic Decigner	522
Jean Ashcroft (1) J	Public Policy Consultant	349 HB	Josie Allen	Publications Editor	343
Emily Butler	Policy & Campaign Officer (Eng)	E48	Rosie Brunt	Editorial Assistant	521
Entity Butler	Policy & Campaign Officer (Eng)	540 < wfb	Kosie Bi unt	Development and Oualit	
Sandra Coello	Admin Aggistant	547	Koith Hawley	Bug Development Consultant	y 01865 874 523
Sanara Obenio	Hummi Hosistant	347	Ian McNoil	Had of Training Development & Oveline	01005074523
			Wondy Humphries	Financial Training Development & Quality	564
			wendy Humphries	External Training Co-ordinator	304
	Key: PT = Part Tim	e Vol=	= Volunteer ML = Mat	ernity Leave	
For WFH, HB & PT F	iours, Please refer to Directo	orate 7 Corr	HUNT GROUP NO =	Will search for a free extr	n in that team
** -					T
Hote	eis - Quick List	farr	Region/f	vation Offices - Quick	LIST
Lovat Lodge	01667 453 208	16246	Northern Ireland	028 25632477	028 25632475
Burnlea	01475 687 235	/9779	Scotland	0141 952 5433	0141 952 5435
New Mayfair	01253 347 543	/9678	North England	01924 882 150	01924 882 151
Orton Rigg	01202 707 946	17946	Central England	0115 9525 522	0115 9525 522
			South East England	01763 244243	01763 244249
Website	www.arthritiscare.org.uk		South West England	01503 262524	01503 262524
C.I.D.	www.cid.ac		Wales	01239 711 883	01239 711 889

# Appendix C: Who's Who in Regions/Nations

Northern	Ireland - Who's Who	2 May 2002	Scot	and - Who's Who? N	1av 2002	North Fr	gland - Who's Who'	? May 2002
Ballymans	usinges Development Carter S	C Ennagh: Dood	Dhoor	Hause 7 South Assaults Children	opk 691 2. C	Set Dr.	An Rusinger Carter Die Tran Ci	Dependent Deard
Dallymena D	Dellowers DT42 1EL	52 Fenagny Road,	Fridenix	House, 7 South Avenue, Ciydeo	Iarik, GOT 2LG	Suit 1, Belle V	ue business centre, cim Tree Street,	Doncaster Road,
	Dallymena, D142 IFL			Main Tel: 0141 952 5433			Wakelield, WFTSEQ	
	Main Tel:028 2563 2477			Fax: 0141 952 5433			Main Tel: 01924 888126	
	Fax: 028 2563 2477						Fax: 01924 882151	
			Name	Title	Telephone			
Name	Title	Telephone rain		Office Based Staff		Name	Title	Telephone
	Office Based Staff		Katy Green	Administrator	0141 952 5433		Office Based Staff	
Sharon Sinclair	AC Director	028 2563 2477	Jacqui Bruce	Administrative Assistant - Policy and Campaigns	0141 952 5433	Sue Prior-Fox	Director North England	01924 882150
Lynda Jackson	Administrator	028 2563 2477				Angela Sibbit	Administrator	01924 882150
Lynua Jackson	Administrator	020 2303 2477		Lines Deserved Oteff		Angela Olbbit		01024 002100
Amanda Hayes	Administration Assistant	020 8563 2477		Home Based Staff		Amanda Morton	Administration Assistant	01924 882150
Anne Thompson	Information Services Manager	020 8563 2477	Gill Watt	Director	0141 950 6500	Angela Bailey	Information Services Manager	01924 882150
Marcus Cooper	Resources Development Manager	020 8563 2477	lan Darling	Training Services Manager	01382 541102	David Blythe	Senior Services Manager	01924 882150
	· -		Sue James	Training Services Manager	01463 718188	Maria Davis	Volunteer Network Manager	01924 882150
	Home Record Stoff	<u> </u>	Lunna Kalma	Training Senices Manager	01560 494009	Glopp Swindoll	Training Services Manager	01024 992160
	Tioffle Dased Stall		Lynne Kanna	In training Services Ivianager	01000 404000	Glerin Swinden	maining Services Manager	01324 002 130
Annette Moore	Volunteer Network Manager	028 8225 0380	Marni Lamb	Volunteer Network Manager	01361 890611			
Linda Clements	Training Development Officer	028 2563 8366	Vacant	Volunteer Network Manager				
Catherine Wright	Family & Youth Work Manage	r 028 9181 2794	Tom Scott	Information Services Manager	01555 751120			
Steve McBride	Policy & Campaigne Manager	0.28 9998 8070	Vacant	Information Senices Manager			Home Based Stoff	· · · ·
DIEVE MCDIIGE	r oncy & campaigns Manager	020 3000 0070	Vacant	Information Dervices Manager	04.44.000.0000	Les Callation	Personal Development Manager	
			Margaret Morton	Resource Development Manager	01418898299	Jue Galletley	Resource Development wanger	01912000000
	Self Management Trainers		Angela Donaldson	Policy and Campaigns Manager	r 01592 770242			
David Megaw	SMT South East	028 9147 3752					Self Management Trainers	
Doris Johnson	SMT West	028 6772 1798				Pamela Marshall	SMT Tyneside	01661 854533
Detricia Devuera	SMT Polfoot	020 0264 0024		Solf Management Trainers		Pill Suddoo	SMT Tynooido SMT Tynooido	0101 2040224
Patricia Dowers	SIMT Dellast	020 9204 0034	0.01	Self Wallayeritetit, Hallers	04000.005470	Dill Suudes	Sivit Tyrieside	0191 0040004
			Anne Adams	Self Management Trainer	01620 895178	Tony Bonser	SMT Lancashire	01254 854323
			Muriel Anderson	Self Management Trainer	0141 950 6113	Joyce Langlands	SMT Blackburn and Darwen	01254 693679
			Helen Brough	Self Management Trainer	01337 828030	Carole Carter	SMT Yorkshire	01482 348126
107								
vva	ies - vvno s vvno? Ma	ay2002	Alan Hawthorne	Self Management Trainer	U1463 717808	Vicky Kirby	SMT Yorkshire	U1482 215954
Ty Tryd	an, Stryd y Castell. Castell Nev	wydd Emlyn.	Jan MacGillivrav	Self Management Trainer	01475 673788	Mike Crvan	SMT Yorkshire	01482 348126
	Sir Coofudda CA30 045	,, ···,	Kothy MoCk	v Self Management Trainer	01698 854500	Data Chihar	SMT North West	010/2 8200/6
	Sil Caeryduff, SASO 9AF		r.aury Witchrieff	7 Gen management trainer	01000 004000	preca opidey	own North West	01342 020040
	Main Tel: 01239 711883		Carol Meiklejohn	Self Management Trainer	01387 721448			
	Fax: 01239 711 883		Susan Riddel	Self Management Trainer	01620 892896			
			Mhairi Shand	Self Management Trainer	01224 780669			
	[		Infinition Offerio	Beir Management Hamer	01224100000			
Name	Title	Telephone				🔰 Central E	England - Who's Who	? May 2002
	Office Based Staff					Unit 7 Carlt	on Business Technology Cantr	e Station Road
Vieterie Keleren:	Degional Administrator	01100 711000	1			1 oner, oun	Conton Nottingham NC4.24	T
victoria Kainiaru	Regional Auministrator	01239711003	Norman Sea	ORANGY			Californ, Nottingham, NG4 3A	NI
Julia Evans	Administrative Assistant	01239 /11883		NORTH MEA	United Kingdom		Main Tel: 0115 952 5522	
		1 11	ISLANDS AREA	OCEAN	40 101		Fax:0115 952 0336	
	Home Based Staff		Manhand a 2 Sea	man	AC - Wide			
Datas Jahuana	Diventer	01545 500076	Ferwick	LINE WER SHITTERY	Area	Nama	Tata	Telephone
Peter Johnson	Director	01545 500076	ATLANTO	Marris MC C C	Notwork	IName	TILLE	relephone [s.,
Hywel Evans	Policy & Campaigns Manager	029 2040 1285	OCCAN CHIN	Num de a com	Network		Office Based Staff	
Colin Lade	Training Services Manager	01685 886664		wat of shift house )		Jepifer Bipsworth	AC Director	0115 9525 522
L'a Martin	Training Bernebe manager	01000 000001	- 87	Statt Styre Street Houses	Retakon 2001	March Dara	A desirate test	0445 052 522
Lin Martin	Resource Development Manager	01239 851537	1	we of scotland	UCIODEI 2001	I Margo Basri	Administrator	0115 952 522
Amanda Walden	∣Volunteer Network Manager	01656 649688	KEY	Manager for the Targer J		Mandy Holmes	Administration Assistant	0115 952 522
				- Contraction		Diane Buckhy	Administration Assistant	0115 952 522
	Solf Management Trainers		D L ADOI	O Milling and the lation	0 10 100 Hes	Nicki Hactio	Information Services Manager	0115 952 522
	Self Management Trainers		Prob. AUSL	New College Light Server		INICKITIASLIE	Information Services Manager	0110 502 522
Gillian Davies	SMI	01656739732	ISDN-2 Link —	- Contraction of the second		Lynne Chapman	Information Services Manager	0115 952 522
Janine McGarvey	SMT	01685 877200		Alexen Channes I Score	North			
Harbia Doulau	CMT	01000 011000		Dunter 9	Sea Sea		Home Decod Stoff	
Herbie Rowley	SIVI	01239 011226		San Contraction of the San San San	alian / Mathemath		Hume based Stall	
Graham Thompson	SMT	01745 353219		(see inset higher)	hereiter	May Watt	Volunteer Network Manager	01526 353 111 🛄
			. Rive	July 2 Jungen & Joan	De VOIRZINERS	Janet Keehle	Training Development Officer	01359 230 964
			2	AND A MAIN LANCASING	Kingday upon	Lass Casswall	Valueta au Natural, Managan	T- C-llaw
			IR IR	ELAND Insh Sea unversion	Water - California	Juan Caseweir	Volunteer Network Manager	TO FOILOW
			- BS	Duble Aspieses Jonate	but a manual			
South We	et England Who's W	ho April 2002	110	Carnelia Carnelia Curris	used a change		Colf Management Trainers	
South Me	est England - who s w	no April 2002	Northern Ireland	Reference Commerce Stream	at Alad Reset		Self Management Trainers	
Riverside Cour	t WestLooe Square WestLooe	Cornwall PL13 2ES	augunt. for	the states	martine to the	Phil Middlemiss	Notts, Leic, Northants & Rutlands	01623 489 900 🛄
	Telephone 01503 262524		Contribute	Balynam Lars Malladet Marine	There are a function of the second	Jane Monk	Cambridge & Suffolk	01394 410 208
	Eax 01503 262624		Consus Departs	And President	TY Sup Thurson	John Simneon	Lincolnshire	01724 845 740
	1 ax 01000 202024		P Saus Barnes	and the factor of the second	His Dates Lager - Chalaster	Jana J		01729 040 790
		_	- onsim	Petrovendentes Househow Salar Salar	Same States and States and States and	Jane Jago	Heretord, Shropshire & Worcester	01743242477
Name	litle	Lelephone	Transie Ling	Bastille Basenetict	o was fair to	Sarah Oliver	Warcs & Worcestershire	01886 664 143
	Office Based Staff		No X	warman R servin tang	the busiers			
Melue MoOuille-	Regional Director	01503 262624	ST STRANSON	Dev	NAVNI SOLI OF MONT			
merva mogulien	Can Candida M. T. S.	01000 202024	0 50 8445	Internet Same	ish Channel			
Pameia Lacy	Stir Services Manager Training	01503 262524		allow -		li		
Sheila Bing	Regional Administrator	01503 262524		1	PRANCE	South Fa	st England - Who's Wh	o? May 2002
Eileen Lauis	Administrative Ai-tt	01502 202024			the design of th	1.0000000000000000000000000000000000000		ton Llaste 200 017
clieen Lewis	Auministrative Assistant	01003 202524				1 Carrington H	use, 37 Opper King Street, Roys	aon, Herts SG8 9AZ
Anne Harward	Administrative Assistant	01503 262524					Main Tel: 01763 244243	
							Fax: 01763 244249	
	Home Based Staff							
Janot Coulded	Training Sonices Menager	01753 490364	11			Nomo	Title	Telephone
Janet Cowiard	manning betwices Manager				+	ivanie		Li elebriorie
Jayne Groves	Training Services Manager	01454 852118					Office Based Staff	
Jayne Dunn	Information Services Manager	01225 766772				Alastair Macdougall	Director	01763 244243
Sue Tenton	Resource Development Manager	01805 625512				Pinna Nelson	Senior Senices Manager	01763 244345
Das ranton	A short and between the second states	01000 020012	++		++	Carala M	Administration	01703 244343
Sandra Dakin	volunteer Network Manager	Information to Follow				Carole Murray	Administrator	ртива 244243 🛄
						Maggie Sellen	Admin assistant	01763 244243
	Self Management Trainers					Margaret Smith	Admin assistant	01763 244243
Dot Provin	CMT	01751 220007	1					
mar prodie	01911	01/02 030337						
Jill Diggett	ISMI	01208 269690					Home Based Staff	
Anne Evans	SMT	01275 854934				Eileen Francis	Training Services Manager	01727 825841
Ricky Barnes	Course Co-ordinator	01736 360366				Frances Bound	Training Services Manager	020 8081 8112
racky Dames	Course Co-ordination	01730 303300	+		+ + +	I Tances Duyte	manning Dervices Manager	020 0301 0112
Marjorie Nicholson	Course Co-ordinator	01803 /62352				Janet Bull	Resource Development Manager	020 8291 9744 🛄
						Silvie McDonounh	Volunteer Network Manager	020 8399 5111
						vacant post	Information Services Monager	
	1				+	vacant post	monitation pervices manager	<b>├</b>
							Self Management Trainers	
	1					Jan Diahu	SMT	01962 732102
		+	+		<u>↓                                     </u>	Jan Digby		01302732102
						Philippa Jones	SMI	<u>1020 8642 7040 🛄</u>
						Gloria Randall	SMT	020 8346 8088
	1		11			Janie Crowder	SMT	020 8508 0976
						Jamis Crowder	oug	020 0000 0875
						Howard Haskell	SMT	<u>U1424 2</u> 00762
						Liz Morgan	SMT	0118 947 3518
						Kar Terry	1.00	01333 499093
						rsaz rerry	100	01323 400902

**Appendix D: Appointed Volunteer's Application Form** 

# Application for Voluntary Position



ARTHRITIS CARE Empowering people with arthritis.

Please complete in black ink or type



**Position:** 

# 1. Personal details

Surname:	Preferred title: Mr/Ms/Mrs/Miss etc
Forename(s):	
Address for further communications:	Telephone numbers: Home:
Postcode:	Work: Ext:

# 2. Referees

Please give the names of two referees who	are able to comment on your
suitability for this position. Personal refer	ees are acceptable.
Name:	Name:

Organisation and position held (if applicable):	Organisation and position held (if applicable):
Address:	Address:
Tel:	Tel:

### 3. Representation of people with arthritis

We are seeking to increase the representation within disabled people who have experience of arthritis	Arthritis Care of
Do you have arthritis?	Yes/No
Does arthritis significantly affect your life?	Yes/No
Do you consider yourself disabled?	Yes/No

# 4. Availability

Please indicate below when you are available to volunteer? E.g. during the day, in the evenings, at weekends, etc.

# **5.** Criminal Convictions

In view of the nature of the duties the post-holder will be

expected to undertake, candidates called for interview will be

asked to provide details of any criminal convictions, cautions,

reprimands and final warnings they have received.

Successful candidates will be required to obtain a satisfactory 'Disclosure' from the relevant body (Criminal Records Bureau in England and Wales or Disclosure Scotland in Scotland).

Arthritis Care has a written policy on the engagement of ex-offenders as volunteers, which is available on request. If you would like a copy, please contact the Human resources Department. Having a criminal record will not necessarily bar you from working with us. This will depend upon the nature of the position and the circumstances and background of your offences.

# 6. Information in support of your application

Please say why you are applying for this position and describe in what ways you meet the experience, skills and qualities requirements outlined in the role description (continue on a separate sheet if necessary): Signature:

Date:



### **Appendix E: Saturn Database**





### **Appendix F: Donation Form**

Name(s) of account holder(s) Bank/building society account number Branch sort code Branch sort code Bank/building society Bank/building society Address Postcode Originator's identification number B 5 8 3 6 8 AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguare assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	-			e	D							
Bank/building society account number Branch sort code Bank/building society Bank/building society Bank/building society Address Postcode Originator's identification number B 5 8 3 6 8 AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Nam	e(s) of	faccour	nt he	olde	er(s)						
Branch sort code Branch sort code Branch sort code Bank/building society Address Postcode Originator's identification number B 5 8 3 6 8 AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguare assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Bank	/build	ing soc	iety	acco	ount	nur	nbe	r J			
Name and full postal address of your bank/bui         society         Bank/building society         Address         Postcode         Originator's identification number         8       5         8       5         8       5         8       5         8       5         9       6         AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society         Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc         detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard         assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with         Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed         electronically to my bank/building society.	Bran	ch sor	t code						]			
Name and full postal address of your bank/building society         Bank/building society         Address         Postcode         Originator's identification number         8       5       8       6       8         AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society         Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc         detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard         assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with         Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed         electronically to my bank/building society.	Dian		t coue	T								
society Bank/building society Address Postcode Originator's identification number B 5 8 3 6 8 AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Nam	ne and	full p	osta	al ac	dre	55 0	fyd	our l	ban	k/b	uilo
Bank/building society         Address         Postcode         Originator's identification number         8       5       8       6       8         AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society         Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc         detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard         assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with         Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed         electronically to my bank/building society.	soci	ety										
Address Postcode Originator's identification number 8 5 8 3 6 8 AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Bar	nk/buil	ding so	ciet	у							
Address Postcode Originator's identification number           8         5         8         6         8           AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society           Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee.           I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	-											
Postcode Originator's identification number           8         5         8         3         6         8           AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society         Instruction to your bank or building society           Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Ad	dress					_					
Originator's identification number           8         5         8         3         6         8           AC reference number (for office use only)         Instruction to your bank or building society         Instruction to your bank or building society           Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.						Post	code	е .				
8       5       8       3       6       8         AC reference number (for office use only)       Instruction to your bank or building society         Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee.         I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	Oria	inator'	's identi	fica	tion	nun	nber					
AC reference number (for office use only) Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	8	5 8	3 6	8	1							
Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.	AC r	eferen	ice num	ber	(for	offi	ce u	se c	only)			
Instruction to your bank or building society Please pay Arthritis Care direct debits from the acc detailed in this instruction subject to the safeguard assured by the direct debit guarantee. I understand that this instruction may remain with Arthritis Care and, if so, details will be passed electronically to my bank/building society.				T				T				
	Pleas deta assu	red by red by derstar ritis Corronica	n to yo Arthrit this in: the dir nd that are and ally to m	is C strue ect this , if	ban are ctior deb ins so, ank	k or dire n su it gu truc deta /buil	bui ct de bjec uarai tion ils w ding	Idin ebits t to ntee may vill b soo	ig so the the y rer be pa ciety	m ti safe nair asse	ty he a egu n wi ed	acco ards ith
Signature(s)	Arth elect											
Date	Arth elect Sig	nature	e(s)									

### **HOW TO BECOME A MEMBER OF ARTHRITIS CARE**

MEMBERSHIP

Membership of Arthritis Care is open to everyone with arthritis, and to everyone concerned with and for people with arthritis.

Members receive our alternate-monthly magazine, Arthritis News, free of charge.

### **HOW YOU CAN HELP**

#### DONATIONS

Arthritis Care receives very little government funding and we depend upon voluntary income from our supporters to continue to provide information, advice and support for people with arthritis.

If you would like to make a charitable gift towards our work, please tick one of the boxes overleaf.

If you pay tax on any part of your income, Arthritis Care can reclaim the tax on your donation, making your gift worth even more. Please request information on Gift Aid (overleaf) to enable us to reclaim the tax.

Please print in block capitals Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms (delete as appropriate) Name

Address

Post Code

Tel. No.

#### PLEASE SEND ME INFORMATION ON:

(tick as many boxes as you wish)

- Becoming a volunteerLegacy and willsArthritis Care's publicationsHolidays service
- Training

#### I WOULD LIKE TO JOIN ARTHRITIS CARE

Postal members receive Arthritis News and new publications

#### Annual membership rates.

Please tick one box. I enclose: £18 by cheque/postal order/credit card

£16 if paying by direct debit

#### I am on a low income/benefits, and enclose:

- £9 by cheque/postal order/credit card
- £8 by direct debit
- **OR** Branch members receive Arthritis News and can attend their local group

Please send me details about joining my local branch or group

# MAKING A DONATION TOWARDS THE WORK OF ARTHRITIS CARE

I'd like to make a donation of f

I'd like to pledge a regular gift of f to be paid monthly/quarterly/annually

(delete as appropriate) from / /

(date on which you would like the direct debit to commence). I understand that I can cancel this direct debit at any time.

PAYMENT

There are four ways of paying the annual subscription and/or making a donation:

1. **Cheque** or **postal order** made out to Arthritis Care.

2. **Credit/debit card**. Simply fill in your card number and sign the form as shown.

3. **Direct debit.** If you have a bank account, we hope you will pay your subscription and/or donation by direct debit. This saves you sending money every year and gives us an income we can depend on to plan ahead. Remember that you can cancel a direct debit at any time.

### Please indicate what your payment includesMEMBERSHIPDONATION

TOTAL £

Please tick method of payment

- Cheque/postal order (payable to Arthritis Care) Direct debit (please complete form overleaf) MasterCard/Visa/CAF/Switch/Solo
- (please give the number below)

Signature	, ,	Date
Card valid from	Card expiry date	
/	/	Switch/Solo only
If you are a Uk worth 28% mo you would like Gift Aid.	( taxpayer you ca ire by signing a G e us to send you n	n make your donation ift Aid form. Tick here if nore information on
The information give from time to time, Al certain goods and se	n on this form will l rthritis Care may be rvices. If you do not	be stored on a computer and, involved in the promotion of wish to participate in this

### **Appendix G: Branch Membership Form**

#### Application for branch and group membership

Sumana	branch/group of Arthritis Care
Surname	
Your date of t	airth is helpful for our records
but only give o	details if you are happy to do so
£ 6.00 (bra	nch/group rate from Jan 2001)
£.	
£.	
£ .	
ke to the best o	f my ability to further its
y its Memorano	lum and Articles of Association
Date:	
	Yes No
ed	
Charles and	
meetings	
ivers nsurers)	
de details of a p group event.	person we can contact in the
	Surname  Your date of t but only give t f 6.00 (bra f f f f f f f f f f f f f f f f f f f

Completed forms should be returned to the membership secretary of the above-named branch/group

Empowering people to take control of their arthritis, their lives and their organisation.



Empowering people with arthritis.

#### NOTES:

For a further £12 branch members can join Arthritis Care's publications service. You will receive a copy of each new publication Arthritis Care produces. Tick this box if you would like this service. □

A special price of £10 is available for those who pay by direct debit. Please tick the box if you would like an application form.

Personal data at the top of the form will be stored on a computer and, from time to time, Arthritis Care may exchange information with other organisations with which it works. Please tick the box if this is not acceptable to you.

Note to membership secretary: If any of the above boxes are ticked the membership secretary should advise the central office supporter services team when sending details of new members.

\*The membership subscription, which covers free copies of our bi-monthly magazine Arthritis News, forms only a very small part of our income. We rely heavily on our own fundraising efforts to run the branch/group. Any amount you are able to give in addition to your subscription will be greatly appreciated.

Arthritis Care's memorandum and articles of association and the bye-laws may be seen on request to the branch secretary or can be supplied from central office at 18 Stephenson Way, London NW1 2HD (a charge may be made). In the event of Arthritis Care being wound up there would be a liability on all members, if required, to contribute a sum not exceeding £1 towards the charges and expenses incurred.

A company limited by guarantee Registered in England No. 529321 Registered charty number: 206563 Registered office: 18 Stephenson Way, London NW1 2HD

### Appendix H: Branch/Group Membership Updates Form

#### Changes in branch/group membership information



Note to branch/group membership secretaries

It is essential that UK office membership records are kept up to date. Would you please review membership at each branch/group meeting, note down any changes and advise the UK office of them. If you have access to email, you can email changes directly to the supporter services department at supporterservices@arthritiscare.org.uk. Alternatively you can enter the changes on this form, seal the form as indicated and return it to: Arthritis Care, FREEPOST, 18 Stephenson Way, London NW1 0YW. No stamp is required. There is no need to wait until the form is full, but if the number of changes you need to advise will not fit on this sheet, please continue on plain paper and attach.

Thank you for your co-operation.

ranch/Group		Branch/Group No.
Please insert code – see footnotes	Central Office Membership Number	PLEASE USE BLOCK CAPITALS Member's name, address <u>and Postcode</u>
		Postcode

Codes: NM - for new member

C - change of address (please include first line of previous address)

D – deletion (please give reason, if known)

R - reinstatement of deleted/lapsed member

Y – younger member (under 45 years)

IMPORTANT – If you require further copies of this form, please tick this box

MOISTEN TO SEAL

### **Appendix I: Subscriber Registration Form**

# Subscribe <sup>to</sup>Arthritis News

*Arthritis News* is a full-colour magazine produced six times a year by Arthritis Care. Each issue has 48 pages packed with news stories and useful information for people with arthritis.

Please complete the form below and send £12.00 to receive your own copy every other month, posted to your home, for one year.

How would you like to pay for your subscription?

I enclose a cheque/PO made payable to Arthritis Care

I would like to pay by MasterCard/Visa/CAF/Switch or Solo (Delete as appropriate)

I would like to pay annually by direct debit. Please send me a direct debit form.

Name	
Address	
	Postcode
Card Number	
Card valid from / Card expiry date /	Issue number Switch/Solo only
Signature	Date

□ Please send me information about becoming a member of Arthritis Care

Please send the completed form to; Arthritis Care, 18 Stephenson Way, London NW1 2HD

Arthritis Care will hold your details for administrative purposes. If you do not wish to receive future communications from Arthritis Care, or any organisations with whom we co-operate, please contact our Supporter Services department.





### **Appendix J: IT Equipment Record**

ctoria Kalmaru	AR Stat	THRITIS GIONAL CO T Expense C	CARE ORE Jaim		MALE Appro	ES :- oved by:PETE	ER JOHNSON	7	
		Month			Author	tised bv:PETI	ER JOHNSOI	Date:	
of £		Year	2002		Signat	ure		Dat	te :
DESCRIPTION	TRAVEL MII FAGE	TRAVEL	Accommodatio	n PHONE	POSTAGE	Stationery	OTHER	FINANCE	TOTAL
OTAL MILEAGE AMOUNT ROM PAGE 2 - D			8 1000				AMOUNT	VAT	CLAIM
OTAL TRAVEL AMOUNT FROM	ž								
TOTAL Carried Forward o	- 2	5.4							
A/C CODE	E 2212	2210	2218	2312	2313	2320			
ONLY:									
on:(max 25ch)	A/C	T2	T3	T4	T5	T6	17	T8 A	//C PAYEE
-	2130	RGNWL	ADM	P10				00	SOKALMV
NO	AMOUNT			2002		PIP16	ACC	COUNTING	
	CHEQUE/	MANUAL/E	ACS	-			TRANSACTI	ON DATE:	
λ	CHECKED B.			×			TRANS REF	NoCH2002	
	DATE								

# Appendix K: Regional Core Staff Expense Claim

PAGE 2 STAFF EXPENSES CLAIM FORM 2002 transfer E to Page 1 TRAVEL MILES YEAR 2002 No. VISITS ARTHRITIS CARE NOTE: MILEAGE AMOUNT (D) Nileage is 38p per mile. Please calculate using whole miles only. TOTAL MILES (A) \_\_\_\_\_ x 38p = £ \_\_\_ (D) Please transfer to Page 1 NAME of people visited/PURPOSE TOTAL PLACE 07/05/2002/VOL MILEAGE DATE

Name:	0007 Date:
Address:	
Type of Arthritis: Oth	er health problems?
Type of caller: pwa / yacnet / parent/ profe	essional / carer / relative / friend / partner / other
	Issues raised
Call via: Switchboard	
Helpline	
2000 Non-Source	
2000 Source	
Mailbox	
Mailbox Source	
e-mail	
Age: < 16	
16 – 21	
22 – 25	
25 +	
On anti-TNF Area	Strategy
Denied anti-TNF Area	0.000gj
Information sent same day Date i	nformation sent: